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CLOSSARY OF TERMS AND ABBREVATIONS 

Agricultural 
labour 

BDO 

CA PART 

CPAC 

DRDA 

FCl 

lAY 

KLAC 

Marginal farmer 

Ml 

Mat g i na. I worker 

NREP 

Povert y line 

PW D 

PDS 
RLEGP 

SCs/S Ts 

Z P 

A p~rson without any land 
other than homestead and deriving 
more than 50 per cent of his 
income from agricultural wages 

Block Development Officer 

Council 
People's 
Technology 

for Advancement of 
Action and Rural 

Central 
Committee 

Project Approval 

District Rural Development Agency 

Food Co rporation of India 

Indira Awaas Yojana 

Karnataka Land Army Corporation 

A person with a land holding of 
2.5 acres or below. ln case of 
Cl a s s irriga t e d l a nd, ceiling 
will be 1.25 acres 

Minor lrrigation 

A person who worked for some 
during the yea.r , but n o t 
majo r part of the y ear i.e. 
who worked for less than 183 
o r s i x mo ntbs 

time 
for 
one 

day s 

Nat i o na. l 
Programme 

Rural Emplo y ment 

A famil y having an annual 
of Rs.6400 or less 

Public Works Department 

Public Di st ribu tion S y stem 

incqme 

Rural La ndless Empl oyment 
Guar a ntee Pr o gramme 

Scheduled Castes / Sche duled Tribes 

Zi 1 l a Pa r isha.d 

( i i ) 



>-
. 



PREFATORY REMARKS 

This Report of the Comptro ller and Auditor General of 

India containing a review on the "Rura l Landless Emp loyment 

Guarantee Programme" has been prepared for submission to the 

President under Article 151 of the Constitution of India. 

The points mentioned in the review are those whi ch came 

to notice in the course of test audit. 

( i i i ) 
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OVERVIEW 

This Audit Report con­
ta i ns review on "Rural Land­
less Employment Guarantee 
Programme". The programme. 
ful l Y. funded by Central 
Government. was launched in 
August 1983. The basic 
objective was improvement 
and expansion of employment 
opportunities for the rural 
landless labour with a view 
to providing guarantee of 
employment to a t least one 
member of every r ura. l land­
l ess household upto 100 days 
in a. year. The program me 
stood merged with "Jawahar 
Rozgar Yojana" from 
April 1989 . 

Against the assessed 
annual requirement of 
Rs.3750 crores, for provid­
ing employment guarantee to 
the extent envisaged in the 
programme, annual a va. i la -
bility of funds ranged bet­
ween Rs.100 crores and 
Rs.762 crores during the 
years 1983-89. The release 
of Rs.762 crores in 1988-89 
would have been adequate to 
provide employment f o r 22 
days. Guarantee of employ­
ment upto 100 days was not 
operationlised due to const­
raint of resources. 

Funds aggregating 
Rs.3140 crores including 
the value of foodgrains were 
released to States dur i ng 
the years 1983-89 agains t 
which utilisation was about 

( i v ) 

Rs.2797 crores. 

Diversion of programme 
funds aggregating Rs.26.50 
crores to other schemes and 
activities not covered under 
the programme was noticed 
in test check in several 
States. This included 
Rs . 10 . 66 crores utilised for 
the purchase of cars, jeeps. 
air conditioners . video 
cameras and for investment 
in term deposit and Natio­
nal Savings Schemes. 
Foodgrains released to wor­
kois engaged on programme 
works were diverted to pub-
1 ic distribution agencies 
and to other schemes and 
purposes in several States. 

During 1983- 89, employ­
ment generation under the 
programme was 14172 laKh 
mandays against target Of 
13310 lakh mandays. Stat i s­
tics relating t o employment 
generation were worked out 
on notional basis by divid­
ing the wage component of 
the outlay b y prescribed 
minimum wage rates. Cost of 
material was also included 
for computing generation of 
mandays in some cases. 
Statistics of employment 
generation was thus infla ­
ted. Though the programme 
was intended for the rural 
landless labourers, employ­
ment of rural landless 
labourers constituted only 
3 8 to 4 7 p·e r c en t o f t he 



total mandays generated 
during 1985-86 to 1987-88. 

Contractors and other 
intermediate agencies were 
not to be engaged for execu­
tion of works so as to en­
sure that full benefits of 
~age component reached the 
workers. Test check reveal­
ed that works costing 
Rs.4.58 crores were got 
exe~uted through contractors 
and other intermediate agen­
cies. Instances of payment 
of wages at rates lower than 
the prescribed minimum wage 
rates were noticed. Under 
payment of wages worked out 
to Rs.57 . 18 lakhs for 19.06 
lakh mandays in Rajasthan. 

The programme envisaged 
payment of part of the wages 
in the form of subsidised 
foodgrains. Wages amounting 
to Rs.366.05 lakhs were 
paid in cash in lieu of 
foodgrains depriving the 
labourers of the benefit of 
subsidy on foodgrains. 

Handling and transpor­
tation subsidy on 'foodgrains 
totalling Rs.198.81 lakhs in 
Gujarat and Rs.456.88 lakhs 
in Tamil Nadu was adjusted 
irregularly at the maximum 
permissible rate and not on 
the basis of actuals. 

Octroi charges amount­
ing to Rs.33.60 lakhs on 
foodgrains were paid to 
Orissa State Civil Supplies 
Corporation though the same 
were to be borne by the 
State Government. 

( v) 

In Gujarat and Mahara­
shtra, 66.58 lakh gunny bags 
valued Rs.133.16 lakhs 
remained unaccounted. 

Projects involving total 
cost of Rs.28.54 ~rares were 
taken up without the appro­
val of the Ministry. Expen­
diture of Rs.24.15 crores 
was incurred on works not 
covered by technical sanc­
tions in several States. 

Funds unde~ the prog­
ramme were earmarked for 
construction of microhabi­
tats and houses under the 
Indira Awaas Yojana. Expen­
diture of Rs. 107.89 lakhs 
was incurred on construction 
of houses in Haryana and 
Karnataka in excess of the 
prescribed ceiling unit 
cost. Due to lack of basic 
amenities, out of 604 houses 
constructed at a cost of 
Rs.58.71 lakhs, 446 houses 
remained unoccupi~d for 
period ranging from 7 to 26 
months in Karnataka. In 
Uttar Prad~sh, out of 1873 
houses costing Rs.174.89 
lakhs,1241 houses remained 
unoccupied for more than two 
yea.rs. 

Against the prescribed 
allocation of 25 per cent 
for social forestry, the 
Ministry atlocated about 11 
to 14 per cent of the prog­
ramme funds during 1985··86 
to 1988-89. Expenditure of 
Rs.87.82 lakhs was irregu­
la,r ly incurre9 for mainte­
nance of plantations on 
private lands and for supply 

,• 
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of oil engines, electric 
motors, bulls and bu! lock 
carts to individuals during 
1985-89 in Andhra Pradesh. 
Expenditure incurred on 
raising and maintenance 
of plantations in Assam 
during 1984-87 exceeded 
the prescribed norms by 
Rs.79.78 lakhs. In Tamil 
Nadu, 88 lakh seedlings 
raised after incu rring 
an expenditure of 
Rs.29.04 lakhs could not be 
utilised for plantation due 
to non-availability of land 
rendering the expenditure 
infructuous. An amount of 
Rs.127.26 lakhs was spent 
on raising 421.23 lakh 
seedlings in excess of re 
quirement in Uttar Pradesh 
between 1985-86 and 1988-89. 

Commencement of a proj­
ect for restoration of 
ecosystem in Idukki district 
of Kerala without adequate 
investigation led to closure 
of. the project after incur ­
ring expenditure of 
Rs. 110.45 lakhs, which rema -

.<vi ) 

ined largely unproductive. 

Monitoring of the prog­
ramme at the Centre and in 
the States was not ef fec­
ti ve. The Ministry did not 
have information regarding 
the number of projects 
taken up, completed, in-
progress or abandoned in 
each State out of the total 
projects approved by them. 
The Ministry did not also 
have complete i~formation on 
implementation of social 
forestry schemes for which 
funds were · earmarked. 
State Levei Coordination 
Committees did not meet 
regularly to review the 
programme. 

No evaluatio~ of the 
programme for the country as 
a whole had been carried 
out. Limited evaluation 
studies were carried out ~t 
the instance of the Minis­
try in respect of Indira 
Awaas Yojana in Gujar~t. 
Haryana, Madhya Pradesh and 
West Benga. l. 
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"lnlstry of Agriculture 

CDepart•ent of Rural Developaent) 

Rural Land I ess E•p I oy•ent Gua·rantee Progra••e 

1. lntroduct1on 

'Rural Landless Employ­
ment Guarantee Programroe' 
<RLEGP> wa~ launched in 
August 1983 by the then 
Mlnistry of Rural Develop­
ment now, the Ministry of 
Agriculture <Department 
of Rural Development), 
hereafter referred to as the 
Ministry. 

RLEGP, as originally 
conceived, had the following 
basic objectives: 

lmprovement and expans­
ion of employment oppor­
tunities for the rural 
landless labour with a 
view to providing gua­
rantee of employment to 
at least one member of 
every rural landless 
labour household upto 
100 days in a year; and 

creation 
assets for 
rural 

of durable 
strengthening 

inf ras t. rue ti.ire 
which 
rapid 

would lead to 
growth of rural 

economy. 

On the recommendations 
<December 1984> of the Work­
ing Group on Rural Develop­
ment for the Seventh Plan. 

the objectives of RLEGP were 
enlarged to include improve­
ment in the overall quality 
of life in rural areas and 
bring the poor above the 
poverty line. 

The 
merged 
Roz gar 
in April 

programme stood 
with Jawahar 

Yojana launched 
1989. 

2. Scope of Audit 

The implementation of 
RLEGP during 1983-84 to 
1988-89 was test checked 
in the Ministry and in sele­
cted districts/blocks of 29 
States* during March 1989 to 
November 1989, Records of 
the Council for Ad vancement 
of People's Action ~ nd Rural 
Technology <CAPART>, which 
distributed grants obtained 
from Central Government to 
voluntary agencies for unde­
rtaking RLEGF works were 
also test checked. 

A copy of the draft 
review was sent to the Mini­
stry in January 1990 for 
confirmation of facts and 
figures a.nd comments. The 
Ministry furnished the reply 
in September 1990 in respect 
of certain aspects, also 
stating that their comments 

•States include Union Territories also 
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on the points relating to 
States/Union Territories 
would be furnished after 
obtaining the same from the 
latter. The reply furnished 
by the Ministry had been 
given due consideration 
while finalising this 
review. Further comments 
from the Ministry were not 
received <October 1990). 

3. Organisational set up 

The Central Committee 
for National Rural Employ­
ment Programme <NREP>, head­
ed by the Secretary, Rural 
Development. was to provide 
overall guidance, lay down 
guidelines, undertake review 
and continuous monitoring of 
RLEGP. The Committee was 
responsible for sanctioning 
specific work projects sub­
mitted by the States for 
being taken up under RLEGP. 
Approval of the Committee 
was also required for any 
subsequent modification of 
the projects. 

At the State level, 
Coordination Committee for 
Rural Development Programmes 
was responsible for plann-
ing, implementation and 
monitoring, etc. of the 
programme. 

In order to ensure that 
projects were prepared in 
conformity with the object­
ives of the programme, a 
Project Approval Board 
headed by Chief Secretary or 
Development Commissioner was 

to be constituted in each 
State. Secretary, Rural 
Development of the State, 
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was to function as Secretary 
of this Board. 

The functions of the 
Board included allocation of 
funds keeping in view the 
programme guidelines, initi­
ating action for formulation 
and preparation of projects, 
clearance of p~ojects for 
submission to the Central 
Committee for approval, 
review of implementation and 
monitoring of specified 
projects. 

The approved projects 
were to be implemented 
through the State Govern­
ment Departments, District 
Rural Development Agencies 
<DRDAs>, Zilla Parishads 
<ZPs>/ Zilla Praja Parishads 
and/or 
decided 

other 
by 

Government. 

a.gene i es a.s 
the State 

4. Outline ot the prosramme 

RLEGP envisaged genera­
tion of employment thtough 
works relevan~ to the 20 
point programme and the 
Minimum Needs Programme. 
Shelf of projects and Annual 
Action Plans relevant to the 
above programmes, were to be 
prepared by each State. 
Projects were to be planned 
so as to ensure an opti­
mal mix of different sec­
toral activities leading to 
maximisation of employment 
and benefit to the rural 
community through the crea­
tion of productive, durable 
community assets. Works 

were to meet appropriate 
technical standards and 
specifications. 

I 
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The rates of wages to 
be paid under RLEGP for a 
category of employment were 
to be the same as notified 
for the rele vant schedule of 
employment under the Minimum 
Wages Act. Not less than 50 
per cent of the total cost 
of a pr o ject was to be uti-
1 ised on wage component. 
Wages were to be paid partly 
in cash and partl y as food­
grains. Cont r act o rs / mid­
dlemen / intermediate agencies 
were not t o be engaged for 
execution of works so that 
ful I benefit of wages could 
reach the workers. 

Allocation of resour­
ces to the States upto 1984-
85 was on the basis of pres ­
cribed criteria giving 75 
per cent weightage to the 
number of agricultural lab­
ourers, marginal farmers and 
marginal workers and 25 per 
cent weightage to incidence 
of rural poverty . From 
1985-86 weightages ware 
revised to 50 per cent each 
for the corresponding fac­
tors on the basis of a study 
conducted by a Working Group 
of the Planning Commission. 

Ten per cent of the 
annual allocation of resour­
ces to the States was to be 
earmarked for projects for 
direct and exclusive benefi t 
to Scheduled Castes <SGs l 
and Scheduled Tribes CS Ts> 
and 25 per cent for · so c ial 
forestry works C20 per dent 
upto 1985-86> . These ear­
marked alloc ations were not 
to be diverted to other 
sectors. 

3 

5. Planning 

At the time of intro­
duc tion of RLEGP, another 
wage employment programme 
National Rural Employment 
Programme CNREP> launched in 
October 1980 was already in 
operation. The essential 
difference between the two 
programmes was as under: 

The target group under 
RLEGP was the rural 
la.ndless la.hour while 
NREP sought to provide 
employment for the unem­
ployed and under­
employed in the rural 
areas. 

RLEGP sought to pro v ide 
guarantee of employment 
to at least one 
member of eve ry rura l 
landless labour house ­
hold upto 100 days 
in a y e a r while no 
such guarantee of emp -
1 oyment was envi saged 
under NREP. 

RLEGP was full y f u nde d 
b y th e Centra l Go v e rn­
men t wh e r e as fu nding of 
NREP wa s shared equall y 
between the Central and 
State Governments. 

However, appr o pr ia te 
metho dol o g y f or i den tif y ing 
r •J r a l l a n d l e s s l a b o u r a n d 
o per a ting g uar a n t ee of 
employ ment a s envi s aged was 
not e v ol v ed. . 

Test c he ck in s ele c ted 
distr ic t s in Anda man and 
Nicobar ls la nd s , Andhra. 



Pradesh, Arunachal Pradesh, 
Assam, Bihar, Delhi, Goa, 
Gujarat, Haryana , Himachal 
Pradesh, J ammu and Kashmir, 
Karnataka, Kera la, Madhia 
Pradesh, Maharashtra, Megha­
laya, Mizoram, Nagaland, 
Orissa, Pondicherry, Punjab, 
Tami l Na.du, Tri pura and 
Uttar Pradesh, revealed that 
survey to assess th~ number 
of rural landless labour had 
not been undertaken. 

The Ministry stated 
CSeptembe r 1990) that the 
rural landless la.bourers are 
a class of people living 
in the rural areas who have 
no land and depend wholly on 
wage employment for their 
livelihood. This class of 
people includes not only 
fully landless b0t may also 
include such section of the 
people whose ma j or income is 
on account of wa ge income 
and therefore, inc l ude small 
and marginal fa r me r s too . 

In the absence of reli­
able data relating to land­
less labour in the States, 
allocation of resources to 
the States was made on the 
basis of population below 
poverty line, number of 
agricultural labourers, mar­
ginal farmers and workers. 

Against the Ministry's 
assessed annual requirement 
of Rs.3750 crores, for pro­
viding employment guarantee 
to the extent envisaged, 
annual availability of funds 
ranged between Rs. 100 crores 
and Rs.762 crores during 
1983-84 to 1985-69. Based 
on the assessed annual req-

4 

uirement of Rs . 3750 crores 
to provide emp l oyme n t guar­
antee for 100 days in a year 
the maximum annual release 
of Rs.762 crores would have 
been adeguat e to provide 
employment for only 22 days 
on an average to one member 
of la.ndless labour house­
ho ld . The Ministry was 
unable to operationalise the 
guarantee of employment to 
l andless labour household 
due to constraint of 
resources. 

Guidelines issued by 
the Ministry contemplated 
preparation of shelf of 
projects and annual action 
plans by States for works to 
be undertaken under the 
programme. Shelf of "projects 
was to include works benefi­
ting weaker sections of the 
c1:>mmunity, priority being 
given to works in areas 
having predominance of land­
lass labour, SCs / STs, conce­
aled bonded labour, areas 
identified as low wage poc­
kets and works benefiting 
rural women. However, comp-
1 iance of this requirement 
was not ensured. Test check 
in the States revealed tha~ 

in Andhra Pradesh, Assam, 
Chandigarh, Haryana, Jammu 
and Kashmir, Kerala, Madhya 
Pradesh, Mizoram, Pondi­
cherry, Punjab, Tr i pura and 
West Bengal, shelf of pro­
jects was not pre pared. 

The Ministry stated 
<September 1990) that under 
the programme, the responsi­
bility to ensure that the 
projects are prepared in 
conformity with the 
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guidelines. out of the 
shelf of projects vested 
with the Project Approval 
Board at the Sta t e level . 

6 . F inancial outlay 

According to recor d s of 

Year 

1983-84 
1984-85 
1985-86 
1986-87 
1987-88 
1988-89 

Total 

Total 
expend­
iture 

99.90 
399.51 
606.49 
733.22 
666 . 86 
785.80 

3291. 78 

the Ministry. total expendi ­
ture. resources (cash funds 
and value of foodg r ains at 
subsidised rates > r e leased 
to States and resou r ces 
utilised by them dur i ng 
1983-84 to 1988-89 under 
RLEGP were as unde r : -

<Rupees in crores> 
Resources 

released 
to the 
States 

100.00 
399.97 
580.35 
649.96 
648 . 41 
761. 55 

u tilised 
by the 
States 

6. 21 . 
378.53 
453.17 
635.91 
653 . 53 
669.37 

3140.24 2796.72 

FINANCIAL OUTLAY 
In ororea of rupeea 

1000~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

100 

eoo 

400 

200 

0 
1983-84 1984-86 1986-8e 188e-e1 1ee1-ee 1t88-19 

- Tota l • • pa nd ll ura ~ lllHourcH ralaaaad CJ •••ourcaa ullllaad 
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Figures under total 
expenditure include, besides 
the amounts released to the 
States, funds provided to 
Food Corporation of India 
CFC!> from 1985-86 onwards 
towards cos t of foodgrains 
supplied for the RLEGP; 
CAPART <1985-86 onwards ) for 
release to voluntary agen­
cies implementing the prog ­
ramme and National Techno-
logy 
Water 

Mission on Drinking 
for schemes of water 

har v esting structures. 

Year Reso1Jrces 
a. I located 

Reso1Jrces Pe(cent­
ut ill zed age of 

C.3> to 

1 

1983-84 
a.nd 
1984-85 
1985-86 
1986-87 
1987- 88 
1988-89 

<.Rupees in lakhs> C2> 

2 

60,000,00 

57,400.00 
65,151.04 
63,955.96 
67,995.00 

3 4 

38, 474. 24 

45,317.32 
63,591.45 
6.5,3.53.09 
66,937.08 

77.0 

78.9 
97.6 

102 . 2 
98.4 

5 

Funds reported as uti­
lised included amounts paid 
as advance to the implement­
ing agencies. 

7. Employment generation 

Target for employment 
generation and achievement 
thereaga.inst a.swell a.s 
resources utilized under 
RLEGP in States from 1983-84 
to 1988- 89 as per the re-
cords of the Ministry were 
a.s 1..tnder: 

Employment generation 
Target Achieve- Percent-

ment age of (6 ) 
(in lakh mandays ) to (5) 

6 

3,600.00 

2,0.57.32 
2 ,364.47 
2, 684 . lS 
2,604 .19 

7 

2,628:10 

2,475.76 
3,061.43 
3, 041. 06 
2,965.57 

13,310.13 14,171. 92 

73 . 0 

120.3 
129 .5 
113. 3 
113.8 

Employment generation 
If' OO\iel~O II\ ... 

11183- 8• a u-1111 11185-88 

- Reaourcet allocated 

D Target (rnanOaya) 

6 

111118-87 11187-88 11188-811 

~ Utlllze:J(Rupeeal 

11!1 Ac111c.,,.,rnent (manOaya/ 
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The Ministr y fixed 
targets for employment gene~ 
ration for each year presu­
ming wage and non-wage ratio 
in the allocated amount as 
50:50. The target for· ea c h 
State wa s determined by 
dividing the resources al lo­
cated b y twice the statutor y 
minimum wage rate as pre­
valent in the State during 
the year. 

Re I i a.bi l it y of the 
reported achievements could 
not be vouched in view of 
the aspects mentioned below : 

7 . 1 Defective system of 
reporting 

Ac c ording to the guide-
1 ines in the RLEGP manual, 
figures of employment. gene­
ration were to be compiled 
on the basis of muster 
rolls . However, test c heck 
reveal-ad that in Andhra 
P r a.desh, Bihar, Ka.rna.taka. 
<Agricultur e Department ), 
Kera La, Madhya Pradesh, 
Nagaland, Punjab, Sikkim and 
West Bengal (six Pancha.yat. 
Samit.is under Birbhum Zilla 
Parishad, Burdwan Forest 
Division and Jalpaiguri 
Zi I la. Pa.rishad), employment 
.generation st a tistics were 
computed on notion-al basis 
b y· dividing the wage compo­
nent of the o utlay by the 
prescribed minimum dail y 
wage rate. They were not 
bas ed on actuals as per 
muster rolls. 

In Maharashtra, Social 
Forestry Depa rtment, Thane 
repo rted figures of manday 
generation during 1986- 8 7 to 

7 

1988-89 by dividing the 
actual expenditure including 
non wage component also by 
minimum wage rate, thus 
inflating the figures of 
employment generation. 

7.2 Coverage of 
labourers 

landless 

Though the programme 
was int.ended to provide 
employment preferably to 
landless labourers including 
SCs / STs, statistics compiled 
by the Ministry on the basis 
of reports obtained from 
St.ates revealed that employ­
ment of rural Landl~ss 

labour was only 46 per cent 
C.1985-86), 38 per cent· 
(1986-87 > and 47 per cent 
<1987-88) of the total man­
da.ys generated. 

In Himachal Pra.desh 
Ct.est-checked districts of 
Cha.mba., Ka.ngra., Kinna.ur, 
Mandi and Shimla), employ­
ment opportunities provided 
to Landless labourers was 
practica-lly nil during 
1984 - 85 to 1988-89. 

In Kera. la., a.ga.inst 
85 . 32 la.kh mandays and 56.74 
lakh mandays generated d u r­
i ng 1987-88 and 1988-89 
( upto December 1988), 30.90 
lakh manday s C.36 . 3 per cent> 
and 14.56 Lakh mandays C25.7 
per cent > respectively, 
per ta. i ned to la.ndless 
I a .boure rs. 

Extent of covera.ge of 
landless la.bourers for emp­
loyment generation could n?t 
be a.scerta.ined in Meghalay a, 
Nagaland a.nd West Bengal 



CFi9hery Office, Nadia and 
four Forest Divisions) as no 
primary field data relating 
to this were maintained. 

In Rajasthan <14 units 
out of 28 covered in test 
checked districts), mandays 
generated for landless lab­
ourers were 5.46 lakh cons­
tituting only 19 per cent of 
employment generated under 
the pro-gramme during 1983-
84 to 1988-89. 

The 
<September 
Department 
that the 
the wage 

Ministry stated 
1990) that the 
was of the view 

beneficiaries of 
employment under 

the programme were poor 
belonging to SCs, STs and 
other weaker sections in­
cluding the rural landless 
labour, not withstanding the 
figures of employment provi­
ded to the rural landless 
labour during the year under 
reference. 

7.3 EKecutlon of works 
through contractors/ 
middleaen 

Contractors/middlemen 
or other intermediate agen­
cies were not to be engaged 
for executing works under 
RLE:GP. This was primarily 
to ensure that the full 
benefit of wage component 
reached workers. During 
test check it was seen that 
several works detailed in 
Annexure l, involving a. 
tot.a.I cost of Rs.4.58 
crores, were carried out by 
engaging contra.ct.ors, mid­
dlemen, etc., in 11 States, 
during 1984-85 to 1988-89. 

8 

In Andhra. Pradesh, 
rural link road works were 
entrusted to the nominees of 
gram panchayats in the tri­
bal areas of Khammam and 
Mahaboobnagar districts at 
esti-mated rates of finished 
items of work . Though the 
estimated rates included 
enhanced wage rates for 
labour engaged in tribal 
areas, the nominees paid 
wages at ordinary rates to 
the workers. The un-intend­
ed benefit derived by nomi­
nees worked out to Rs.2.60 
lakhs in respect of 30 works 
test checked. The labourers 
were deprived of the benefit 
of higher wages to this 
ex tent. 

In Nagaland, almost all 
the works costing about 
Rs.452 lakhs were entrusted 
to associations of persons 
for eiecution and payments 
were made to them. The 
reasons for such entrustment 
of the works in contraven­
tion of the guidelines were 
not on record. 

7.4 Excessive expendlture 
on non-wage coaponent 

Guidelines Frovided 
that at least 50 per cent of 
the funds sanctioned for a 
project should be utilized 
towards wage component . 
Where non-wage component was 
above 50 per cent, the ex­
ce•s was to be met from 
sources other than RLEGP 
funds. 

According to the stat­
istics furnished by the 
Ministry, wage component in 

> 
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the total e xpenditure on 
RLEGP formed about 57 per 
cent for the years 1985-86 
to ~988-89. However, insta­
nces of significantly high 
non-wage component met from 
RLEGP funds in respect ~f 

specific works were noticed 
by Audit as indicated 
below:-

In Andhra Pradesh, the 
non-wage c o mponent vari e d 
between 5 5 and 90 per cent 
of cos t of work involving 
excess amount of Rs.53.88 
l akhs in construc t ing 89 
schoo l buildings and 38 road 
works in five districts. In 
Khammam, Kr i s h na, Kurnool, 
Mahaboobn agar, Nellore and 
Vi sakhapatna m di s tricts test 
checked, non-wage and wage 
comp o-nents reported in the 
pr o gr ess repor t s we r ~ not 
based on ac tuals but compu­
t ed by a pporti o ning the 
total expend it ure at the 
prescribed ra t io for wage 
and non-wage c o mponents . 

In Assam, non-wage 
component was 76 per cent in 
road construc- ti on work in 
Padumbi block i ~ Jorhat i n 
1988..:89. 

In Bihar, non-wage 
component varied from 55 to 
59 per cent in four test 
checked districts (Dar­
bhanga: 1986-6 7; Madhubani 
1985-86 and 1988-89; Muzaf ­
farpur: 1988-89 and Vai­
shal i: 1985-86 and 1988-89 ) . 

In Gujarat, i n 48 works 
implemented by six te$t 
c hecked off ices, non-wage 
component r anged from 54 to 
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82 per cent 
expenditure . 

of total 

ln Haryana, in the tes t 
checked districts <Ambala , 
Hissar, Jind and Kuru­
kshetra> out of the total 
expenditure of Rs.121 . 32 
lakhs during 1983-84 and 
1984-85 .Rs.73.27 l akhs C60 
per cent) were spent on non­
wage c omponen·t . 

I n Karnataka, in Shi­
moga distriqt , the n on-wage 
c omponent i n t he con struc­
t i on of 113 latrines in 
1987-86 was 75 per c en t . 

In Kerala, DRDA, Kotta­
yam reported in the Annual 
Report for 1986-67 u tiliza­
tion of Rs . 169.31 lakhs 
<w i th wage component: 
Rs . 6 7. 71 lakhs>. Raiio of 
wage and non-wage components 
which worked out t o 40:60 
was shown as 50:50 in the 
progress reports . 

ln Mizoram, the percen­
tage of . non wage component 
was 62, 57 and 62 in works 
relating to 'Indira Awaas 
Yojana', 'Construction of 
irrigation channels' and 
'social forestry' respecti­
vely in Lunglei district in 
1988.-89. 

In Pondicherry , the 
non-wage component 
fr o m 60 to 79 per 
the total cos t . 

ranged 
c ent . of 

In Rajasthan , the per­
centage of expenditure on 
non-~age com-ponent ranged 
betwaen 67 and 76 in five 
.,or ks executed by . 'Pub I i c 



Works Divis i o:>ns, Banswa.ra., 
Bhilwara, Pali, Sirohi and 
Panchayat Samiti, Kolayat. 

In Sikkim, test check 
of estimate of 63 works 
revealed that non-wage com­
ponent was 62 per cent . of 
the total estimated expendi­
ture. 

In West Bengal, in the 
districts of Birbhum, Jal­
paiguri and Murshidabad, 
against the total expendi­
ture of Rs. 852.30 lakhs on 
construction of roads, minor 
irrigation works, houses 
under Indira Awaas Yojana, 
total non-wage component was 
Rs.569.51 lakhs. It was 75 
per cent in Birbhum, 66 per 

Name of Reporting agencies/ 
State Name of District 

1 2 

Assam Director,Rural 
Development. per-
taining to DRDA, 
.Jo rha.t 

Aruna.cha 1 Along,Changlang, 
Prades h Khonsa, Pa.sh i gha.t 

and Tezu 

Harya.na. Four districts 
test-checked 

Himacha. l 13 Building and 
Pradesh Roads Division 

Yea.r 

3 

cent in Jalpaiguri and 65 
oer cent in Murshidabad. 

Expenditure met out of 
RLEGP funds on non-wage 
component in excess of the 
prescribed ceiling of 50 per 
~ent of the works, resulted 
in corresponding reduc~ion 

in the availability of funds 
fer payment of wages and 
employment generation under 
the programme. 

7.5 Discrepancieg in repor­
ting 

Instances of excess 
reporting of employment 
generation were 'noticed 
during test check of recor~s 
in States . Illustrative 
cases are mentioned below : 

Genera.t ion . Qf. manda.;t:s 
Reported Actual Excess 

<.In l akh no. of days> 

4 5 6 

<i>March 4.25 2.49 1. 76 
1985 

<ii>l.987- 88 4.1.2 3.69 0.43 

1.985-86 2.51 2.30 0.21 
to Decem-
ber 1988 

1983-84 35.90 25. 15 10.75 
to 

1988-89 

1984-85 8.81 4.82 3 .99 
to 

1988-89 

10 

" 

• 



1 

Punjab 

2 

Hoshiarpur 
<Al I the blocks> 
Jalandhar 
<three blocks) 
Pa.t.iala 
(four b I ocks) 
and Zilla Parishad 
Patiala. 

Rajasthan PWD and Irrigation 
Divisions,Banswara 
and Panchiat. Samit.is, 
Ghat.al and Talwara 

Tami I 
Na.du 

Uttar 
Pradesh 

West 
Bengal 

In 

Three Public Works 
Highway and Rural 
Works, Agricultu­
ral Engineering 
Divisions and 20 
Panchaya·t Unions 

Tiruvanna11alai 
Agriculture 
Engineering 
Sub-division 

Prov i ncia.l 
Division,PWD 
Rae Bareli 

Birbhum 

Himachal Pradesh 
CChamba, Kangra, Kinnaur, 
Mandi and Shimla districts>, 
beneficiaries of Indira 
Awaas Yojana CIAY J were paid 
Rs. 12,000 in instalments for 
a house and Rs.1,200 for a 
latrine inclus ive of wages 
for carrying out cons truc­
t i on by themselves. How -

3 

1984-85 

1987-88 
to 

1988-89 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1985-86 
and 

1986-87 

1984-85 
and 

1985-8!5 

1987-88 

1985-86 

4 

0.39 

1. 02 

2 . 38 

1. 64 

20.96 

1.67 

3.28 

2.30 

5 6 

o. 18 0.21 

o. 12 0.90 

0.97 1. 41 

1. 20 0.44 

12.14 8.82 

0.80 0.87 

3.05 0.23 

1. 13 1.1-7 

ever, emploxment generation 
was computed on ~otional 

basis assuming 421 days for 
a house and 58 days f qr a 

11 

1 a.tr i ne. 

In Karna taka , . . reporting 
of employment. generation was 
erron-neous due to defective 
procedure . The manday s 



gen•rated were arri~ed at by 
dividing total wages by 
minimum wage rate (Rs.9.80), 
even though higher wages 
were paid to skilled workmen 
like c«rpenters, painters, 
etc.; In agriculture sector, 
in works such as gully 
checks, pick up weirs, 
ravine control structure 
etc., mandays generation was 
reported by dividing cost of 
both material and labour by 
minimum wage rate·. In the 
Forest Department, no muster 
rolls were kept during 1988-
89. Similarly some works in 
the Agriculture Department 
were entrusted on piece work 
system to individual s f or 
which payments were made ~n 

first and final bill without 
being sup-ported by labour 
rolls. Generation of man­
days was compu t ed by divi ­
ding the payment made t o 
individuals by labour rate . 

In Or issa, in re s pect 
of six s ec toral schemes, 
against t he ac- tual expendi-
ture of Rs.296.95 lakhs 
incu~red gene r ating 18.91 
lakh mandays a s reported by 
execut in g agenc ies during 
1987- 8 8 , DRDA, Korapu t repo ­
rted t o t he State GoveTnment 
expendi ture of Rs.308 . 29 
lakhs and generation o f 
15.57 lakh mandays. Sim i­
larly against actual expen ­
diture of Rs.33.06 lakhs and 
1.38 lakh mandays generated 
under 'Indira Awaas Yojana ' 
during 1987-88 as per 
reports of 2C executing 
agencies, the progress 
report submitted by DRDA, 
Puri ~ showed the expenditure 
~s Rs.25.96 lakhs and man-

12 

days generated as i .10 • lakh 
in respect of 29 bl o cks . 

In Punjab (11 blocks of 
Amr i tsar, Hosh i arpur , Jalla­
ndhar, Ludhian a and Patiala 
districts), Rs . 12.55 lakhs 
we r e paid as wages without 
recording e n tr i e s of works 
done · in the measurement 
books and wi thout getting 
compretion certi-ficate 
thou·gh requ ired under coda! 
provisions. 

In Ta mi l Nadu, 24 Pan­
cha y a t Unions, five Highways 
a nd Rural Wor ks, two Pub l ic 
Wo r ks and two Ag r icultural 
Eng i neering Divisions, 
Rs . 36.34 lakhs spent on 
trans-portation of materials 
by carts in 2362 works exe­
cuted during 1984-85 to 
1987-88 were cl assified as 
wage compon en t claiming 
generation of 1 . 15 lakP 
mandays. Furt her, in 238 
works, execute d during 1984-
85 to 1988-89 by five Pan­
chayat Unions and 18 divi­
sions, the cost of quarry 
materials pur ~hased from 
quarry contracto r s was irre­
gularly clas s i fie d as wages 
thereby in- f l a ting statis­
tics of emp l oy me nt by 6.22 
lakh mandays. 

In Utta r P r a desh, dur ­
ing 1983-89 nine Public 
Works Divisions in six dist­
ri c ts reported employment 
generation of 2 1.84 lakh 
mandays in e xce ss of the 
norms prescribed by Public 
Works Department while in 
another nine Divisions, the 
reported employment genera­
tion was short by 10.6 lakh 



ma ndays . 

8 . Wages 

8.1 Pay•ent ot wages 

(a) Rates of wages to be 
paid under RLEGP for a 
category of employment were 
to be the same as notified 

for the relevan t schedule of 
employment under the Minimum 
Wages Act. Wages under the 
RLEGP were to be paid partly 
in foodgrains and partly in 
cash. Test check revealed 
instances of payment of 
wages at less than the 
prescribed minimum wages in 
the following cases: 

Name of State/ 
District/ 
executing 
agencies 

1 

Assam. 
Kamrup and 
Kar bi - Ang long 

Bihar 
Nine executing 
agenc i es t est 
checked 

Ha rlana 
Ambala , Hissar 
.Jind and 
Kurukshetra 

Meghalaya 
Divi s ional 
Forest 
Officer 
Wi 11 iam 
Nagar 

Year 

2 

1984-85 
to 

1987- 68 

1986-87 
to 

1987- 88 

J anua r y 
1985 t o 
October 
1987 

Ma.rch 1987 
and August 
1987 

Prescribed 
rate( in Rs •. > 

3 

12 from 
November 
1984 
Skilled 19 
Workers 
Unskilled 17 
workers 

15.85 

15.73 
from 
January 
1985 ; and 
19 . 25 from 
April 1987 

11 

t 3 

Rate at 
which 
wages paid 

<in Rs. > 

4 

9 

14 

12 

10 and 
15 .55 

13 
and 

15 

7 

Remarks 

5 

under pay-
ment of Rs. 
0.51 lakh 
for 12,665 
mandays. 



1 

Punjab 
Amr i tsa.r 
Hoshiarpur, 
Jalandhar, 
Ludhiana. 
and Pa ti a la 

Rajas than 
Banswa.ra, Bhi 1-
wara, Bikaner, 
Pali and 
Sawai-Madhopur 

Ta.mil Nadu 
Six Public 
Works a.nd 
four High­
wa.y and 
Rur-7 l Works 
Divisions 

2 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1987-88 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

3 4 

Between 
15.00 

5 

Between 
16.50 and 
24.00 and 22.00 

Under pay­
ment of 
Rs.5.77 lakhs 
for 1. 29 

14 11 

7 upto September 1984 
8 upto June 1986 
10 from July 1986 

lakh mandays 

Underpayment 
of wages of 
Rs.Sj.18 
lakhs for 
19.06 lakh 
mandays. 

ra.nged 
from· 
Rs.4 to 
Rs.9 

· IJnde r pa.ymen t 
of wages am­
ounted to 
Rs.2.32 lakhs 

<b> In the fol lowing cases, 
wages to labourers were paid 

at rates higher than the 
prescribed minimum wage 
rate: 

Name of State/ 
Districts/ 
Executing agencies 

1 

Assam 
State as 
a whole 

Kamrup 

Year 

2 

1983-84 

1984-85 
and 

1987-88 
to 

1988-89 

Prescribed 
rate (in Rs.) 

3 

8 

12 

19 
(for skilled,., 

Labour> 

14 

Rate at which 
wages paid 

tin Rs. ) 

4 

9 

30 

30 I 

' 



1 

Gujarat 
7 offices 
in Scarcity 
affected 
areas 

Kera la 
DRDA,Alleppey 

DRDA, Calicut 

Heghalaya 
Divisional 
Forest Officer 
Wil 1 iam 
Nagar (for 9211 
mandays) 

Director,Town 
and Countr.y 
Planning 

2 

I.pr i l 1965 
to 

October 
1968 

1986-67 

1986-67 

March 1987 
and August 
1987 

September 
1986 to 
October 
1967 

March 1987 Block Deve­
lopment 
Officer, CBOO), 
~msning 

and April 1987 

ln Karnataka., test 
check in Bellary. Shimoga 
and Tumkur districts 
revealed that ,while the ra,te 
fixed by the Goverrtment was 
Rs.9.80, women were pa,id 
Rs.7 to Rs.9 and men Rs . 9 to 
Rs . 11 during 1987-8&. 

15 

3 

11 
C from 
January 

1966) 

15 

15 

11 

11 

11 

4 

13. 90 
to 

15.85 

16 . 52 

16.54 

14.40 

14.40 

17.00 

8.2 Payaent .of full wages in 
cash 

Wages were required tb 
be paid partly in cash and 
partly as foodgrains at 
subsidised rates. Test 
check revealed instances 



where wages were paid fully 
in cash thus depriving · la.bo­
urers of the benefit of 
subsidy available on food­
grains. 

In Himachal Pradesh, in 
13 divisions, wages amoun­
ting to Rs. 10.86 lakhs were 
paid to the labourers in 
cash instead of in kind 
between 1984-85 and 1988-89. 

l n Karnataka, in t hG 
test checked districts o f 
Belgaum, Bellary, Bijapur , 
Hassan, Shimoga and Tumkur , 
Rs.235.42 lakhs were paid in 
cash in lieu of 6,726 tonnes 
of foodgrains during 1985-86 
to 1988-89 due to n o n-avail­
abi lity of stock of food­
grains with the imp lementing 
agencies. 

In Kerala < ~ r nakulam, 
Kottayam and Palgti._,at tdist­
ricts) Rs.13 . 57 la,l<·h& were 
paid to t he conveners of 37 
works for payment of wages 
in cash in l i eu of distribu­
tion of 797 t onnes of food­
grains d uri n g 1984-89. 

In Madhya Pradesh, test 
check of records of seven 
departments in the districts 
of Bilaspur, Indore, Morena, 
Sehore, Shahdol, Shivpuri 
and Ujjain revealed that no 
foodgrain were issued to 
labourers due to non-availa­
bility and the entire amount 
of wages of Rs.71.98 lakhs 
were paid in cash during 
1984-89. 

In Maharashtra, 
foodgrains were issued 

no 
for 
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~orks costing Rs.23.80 lakhs 
CRs . 16.36 lakhs in Palghar 
taluka of Thane district 
during 1985-86 ) and <Rs.7.44 
lakhs in Hingna block of 
Nagpur district during 1965-
86 to 1988-89>. Similarly 
no foodgrains _were issued in 
five blocks of Thane dist­
rict for works costing 
Rs.10.42 lakhs during 1988-
89 . 

In Goa and 
foodgrains a t · 
rates - were not 

Mizoram, 
subsidised 

dist.r ibuted 
to l a·bourers; instead, wages 
were entirely paid in cash 
during 1983-84 to 1988~89. 

8.3 Maintenance ot •uster 
rolls 

According to the guide -
1 i nes, muster rolls for al l 
workers were to have entries 
showing Scheduled Castes/ 
Scheduled Tribes/landless / 
women. workers. They were 
also to include details of 
employment generated for 
SCs/STs/other s as well as 
tot~l employmen t . The total 
number of mandays generated 
by landless and women labou­
rers were to be indicated 
separately. Employment 
generation figures were to 
be compiled from the ce~ti­
ficates on th~ muste~ rolls. 
Supervisory staff were to 
check the employment gen~ra­
tion reports and certif i­
cates on the muster rolls 
during their inspections. 

Irregularities in the 
maintenance of muster rolls 

' 
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n 'o .t-·'l ced during test check in 
tne States are indicated 
below:' 

categorisation of wor­
kers into SCs/STs, landless 
l~bourers and women, 
was not indicated in 

etc. , 
Andhra 

Pradesh, Arunachal Pradesh, 
Bihar, Gujarat, Jammu and 
Kashmir, Karnataka, Kerala, 
Madhya Pradesh, Rajasthan 
and Tamil Nadu. 

The period of engage­
ment of labour was not indi­
cated in Arunachal Pradesh 
and Bihar. 

Muster rolls were not 
attested by the supervisory 
staff in Andhra Pradesh, 
Bihar, Karnataka, Kerala and 
Mizoram·. 

l n some cases, in Karn­
a taka and Heghalaya, muster 
rolls showed engagement of 
labourers aven before the 
commencement and/or after 
the reported date of comple­
t 1011 of works. 

Instances were noticed 
in Bihar and Karnataka where 
the ~ame workers 
as engaged on 
works during 
period. 

were shown 
different 

the same 

ln Assam and Kerala, 
acknow-legement in proof of 
disbursement of wages and 
foodgralns were not obtained 
in several cases. 
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In Kerala, the dat~ of 
disbursement of wages and 
details of entitlement to 
wages in cash and in kind 
separately were not given in 
severa. l cases. 

In Arunachal Pradesh, 
muster rolls did not bear 
essential details nor were 
they checked by the supervi-
sory officers. 
of the muster 
not, therefore, 

Genuine-ness 
rolls could 
be vouched. 

ln Assam (53 implemen­
ting agencies in five test­
checked districts>, muster 
rolls were not prepared as 
per guidelines and progress 
reports submitted were not 
based on the muster rolls in 
most of the cases. The 
records did not indicate 
that the supervisory staff 
had checked the employment 
gener-ation reports with the 
muster rolls during their 
inspection. The • DRDA, 
Ka.mrup iss11ed m11ster roll 
forms duly numbered and 
signed to f i~e BDOs in 
February 1987. l n 70 cases 
invloving Rs.2.65 lakhs, 
engagement of labour shown 
in the muster rolls was 
prior to date of issue of 
the mus tar roll forms. The 
matter was stated to be 
under investigation by the 
DRDA. 

In Gujarat, 3067 school 
rooms were 
been got 

reported to have 
completed . at an 



e><pendit1Jre of 
lakhs through 
d1Jring 1985-86 

Rs . 674.35 
Sarpanches 

to 1988-89 
indi-caling generation of 
emplo y ment of 17.83 lakh 
manda y s. There were, how­
ever, no s1;pporting muster 
rolls for the payment of 
wage s of Rs . 314.90 lakhs. 
As such the correctness of 
the generation of employment 
and payment o f wages c o1Jld 
not be verified. 

In Rajasthan acknowled­
gement for payment of wages 
in cash o nly was obtained b y 
Deputy Conser vat o r of 
Forest. Kar a uli CSawai 
Madhop1Jr l in Mar c h 1988 
tho ugh a cco rding t o orders 
on muster rolls disbursement 
of wages wa s ta be made 
partl y in cash and partl y in 
foodgrains. 

In Tamil Na.du, muster 
rolls maintained b y divi­
sions / Pancha~at Union did 
not c ontain inf o rmati o n 
regar d ing emplo y ment provid­
ed t o SCs/ ST s labourers. 
Thus, repo rts of generation 
of 868. 6 9 lakh mandays by 
SCs / STs labourers upto the 
end o f 1988-89 sent to the 
Ministry by the State Gover­
nme n t. had no b asis. 
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9. 

9.1 

Foodgralns 

Utlllsatlon 
grains 

at food-

Resources for the RLEGP 
were provided partly in cash 
and partly in the form of 
foodgrains. The cost of 
foodgrains was paid by the 
States to the Food Corpora­
t i ori of India CFC! ) out of 
RLEGP funds during 1983-84 
and 1984-85. Thereafter, 
fo o dgrains were made 
able free of c ost as 

a vail­
addi-

tive to cash funds to States 
and payment was made by t h e 
Ministry to FCI directly . 
Foodgrains were to be supp-
1 ied to labourers at subsi­
dised rates. Quantit y of 
foodgrains to be given as 
part of wages per head per 
day was one kg . C 1983-8 4 
a.nd 1984-85 ) ; two k gs. 
( 1985-86 ) ; 5 0 per c e n t of 
the wages <Apri l 19 8 6 to 
Oc t o ber 1987> ; 2 .5 kgs. 
<No vember 1987 to March 
1988 > and 1.5 k gs. <1988-
89 ) . 

As per re c ords of the 
Ministry , foodgrains releas ­
ed by the Central Gove rnment 
and utili-zation thereof b y 
the States u n de r the RLEGP 
during 1983-84 t o 1988- 89 
were as under: 



Year 

1983-84 
1884-85 
19135-86 
1986 - 37 
1987 ··88 
1988-89 

Total 

P: Provis ii::> na l 

Overall utilization of 
fo og rains was 72 per cent of 
the releases made during 
1983-84 to 1988 -89. How­
e-.1er, the report.ed achieve­
ment of generation of emp­
lo yment during this period 
wa s i n excess of the target 
by six per cent . As the 
all otment was to be regula­
ted with reference to the 
ta rgets fixed for employment 
g<:-ner 3t:i on , under utiliza­
tion of foodgra in s points to 

Fi::>odgr ains 

Released Utilized 
<in thousand tonnes> 

65.82 
3,20.04 
7.68.51 

10,41.24 
10,41.02<.P> 

2,78.44<.P> 

1. 48 
1,08.30 
3, 10. 05 
8,80.70 
8,20.22<.P> 
4,02.99 <P > 

.35 , 15. 07 25,23.74 
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non-issue of foodgrains as 
part of wages to the extent 
required and / or to incorrect 
reporting of generation of 
mandays. 

Significant variations 
noticed bet ween the quanti­
ties of food-grains shown 
to have b een utilized as 
per records of the Minis­
try and as per records of 
the State Governments are 
given below: 



State Period Foodarains utilised 

as per records as per State 
of the Ministry records 
<--- - ---in tonnes-----) 

--- ---------------------------------------------------------
Andhra. t9a3-84 
Pradesh to 

1985-86 

Gujarat 1988-89 

Kar na- 1984-85 
taka 1987-88 

1988-89 

Maha.- 1985- 86 
rashtra 1986-87 

and 
1987-88 

9.2 Diversion and non­
accountal of food­
gralns 

Test check of records 
i n the States revealed inst ­
ances of diver-sion of foo,d ­
grains int e nded for distri ­
bution to labourers engaged 
on RLEGP, to Public Distri­
bution System <PDS>, NREP 
works and other programmes/ 
pu r poses not c onnected with 
RLEGP as well as n o n-accou -, 
~tat of foodgrains. Resou­
rces for the programme stood 
reduced due t o such diver­
sion. Sign i ficant cases are 
indicated below: 

(a) Diversion of foodgralns 

In Andhra 
a l .tho1igh 85, 3 63 
foodgrains were 

Pradesh, 
tonnes of 

lifted 
1985- 86 during 1983- 84 to 
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22,131 Nil 

11,587 12,637 

62, 450 69, 224. 

47,513 475 

out of 96,650 tonnes of 
foodgrains allotted for 
RLEGP, the records of the 
State Government indicated 
'nil' utilization during 
these years. Rice supplied 
for RLEGP, by Government of 
India was transferred to th~ 
PDS b y the State Go v ernmen t 
during 1983-84 to 1988-89. 
Details 9f total quantity of 
rice so utilized, called for 
from the State Government 
were not furnish11d. How­
ever, in the test - checked 
dis - tricts of Khammam, 
Krishna, Nellore and Visakh ­
apatnam, 9217.36 tonnes of 
rice received for RLEGP were 
utilized for public distri­
bution system. As rice 
through PDS was distributed 
at Rs.2.00 per kg. as agai ­
nst rice under RLEGP which 
was to be given ·at Rs.1.85 
pin kg., the mis-uti i iza.tion 



deprlved the bene-flclarie9 
a subsidy of Rs.13.63 lakhs. 

Further, the Government 
decided to pay full wages ln 
cash from January 1965 and 
sanctioned cash value of 
rice to the implementing 
agencies. However, test 
check revealed that cash 
value of 51359 tonnes of 
rice aggregating Rs. 950. 14 
lakhs had not been made 
available to the implemen­
ting agen-cies during the 
period between March 1987 
and March 1988 . Consequen­
t I y there was set bac~ in 
t he implementation of the 
progra.mme. 

In Himachal Pradesh, 
618.76 tonnes of foodgrains 
valuing Rs.10.33 lakhs were 
diverted to other works 
under NREP, etc. in 12 
Public Works Divisions . 

ln Jammu and Kashmir, 
Assistant Commissioner (Dev­
elopment> Anantnag and 
eleven block off ices divert­
ed foodgrains worth Rs.11.34 
lakhs during 1935-85 to 
1988-89 to NREP works. 

In Karnataka, food-
grains valued Rs.799.50 
lakhs were diverted to PDS 
during 1987-88. Further 
2678 .35 tonnes of food-
grains valui~g Rs.45.64 
lakhs were diverted to other 
wor ks. The Karnataka Land 
Army Corporation CKLAC>, 
Shimoga (implementing ange­
ncy for Indira Awaas ' Yojana ) 
diverted 170.65 tonnes of 
food-grains valuing Rs. 3.03 
lakhs to Rural Employment 
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Guarantee 
Scheme) 
1987-86. 

Sche111.e 
and NREP 

estate 
during 

A quantity of 1904.26 
tonnes of foodgrains valued 
at Rs.30.60 lakhs was trans­
ferred to NREP works between 
1983-84 and 1988-89 in 
Cachar, Karbi-Anglong and 
Nagaon districts of Assam 
(499.25 tonnes: Rs.7.94 
lakhs>, Bhilwara Irrigation 
Division of Rajas than 
(534.23 tonnes: Rs.8.21 
lakhs), 13. Pan-chayat Unions 
of Tamil Nadu (827 tonnes: 
Rs. 13.79 lakhs> and Nadia 
Zilla Parishad of West 
Bengal (43.78 tonnes: 
Rs.0.66 lakh>. 

(b) Non-accountal of 
graing 

food-

In Arunachal Pradesh, 
in respect of 159.16 tonnes 
of rice <value: Rs.2.94 
lakhs> shown to have been 
issued to Rural Works Depar­
tment, Noctolamp - a State 
Cooperative Society and 
Block D~velopment Officer, 
during 1985-86 to 1987-88, 
no acknowledgement was avai -
lable from the recipient 
agencies/offices . Records 
relating to issue to labour­
ers were not furnished to 
Audit. 

In Assa.m, records in 
support of reported distri­
bution of 120.5 tonnes of 
fooc!grains costing Rs. 1.98 
lakhs issued to Junior Engi­
neers in Kamrup and Karbi­
Ang long districts between 
December 1964 and October 
1987, were not made avail-



able to Audit. 687.73 
tonnes of foodgrains (value: 
Rs. 11. 52 l akhs) issued by 
the DRDAs, Cachar, Jorhat, 
Kamrup, Karbi-Anglong and 
Naga.on . to various block 
offices during 1983-89 were 
not accounted for by the 
Block Development Officers. 

ln Bihar, Minor 
tion Division, Patna 
770 tonnes of wheat 
Rs.11.55 lakhs in 

lrriga.­
lifted 

valuing 
1986-87 . 

Records showing distribu­
tion of stock to the labour -
ers were not 
Audit. 

furnished to 

ln Karnataka, in Sandur 
subdivision attached to 
Zilla Parishad Engineering 
Division, Bellary, 447 .50 
tonnes of foodgrains valuing 
Rs.7.78 · lakhs (200.92 tonnes 
of rice valuing Rs .3 .71 
lakhs and 246.57 tonnes of 
wheat valuing Rs.4.07 lakhs ) 
were reported to have been 
lifted during 1987-88 and 
1988-89. However, de 1 i very 
notes, invoices, etc. in 
support of lifting of food­
grains were not made avail ­
able. Besides, the entire 
quantity of foodgrains was 
reported t o have been issued 
to labourers during · the 
1:or responding years. Deta.­
i ls of distribution of food ­
grains to individual labour ­
ers were not shown in the 
muster rolls; ·consolidated 
~uantity of foodgrains was 
shown t o hav~ been issued 
and recorded as such on the 
pass order. Similar proced­
ure was followed in respect 
of t37.63 tonnes of food ­
g~ains valuing Rs.2.28 lakhs 
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by Public Works Divi~ion, 

Belgaum and four Zilla Pari­
shad Engineering Divisions 
<Belgaum, Bijo.pur, Chan-
narayapatna and Hassan > 
between · 1986-87 and 1987-88. 

Separate accounts of 
foodgrains received e xc lusi­
vely for utilisation under 
RLEGP were not maintained in 
Andaman and Nicobar Islands, 
Karnataka <Forest and Public 
Works Divisions, Engineer­
ing Divisions of the Zilla 
Parishads and Karnataka Land 
Army Cor poration ), Maha rash­
tra. <Nagpur, Pune, Raigad. 
and Thane districts>, a.nd. 
Pondicherry . As such actual 
quantity utilized for RLEGP 
by the implementing agenc­
ies could not be ascer­
ta. i ned. 

In Pondicherr y, a new 
procedure was intr od u ce d in 
September 1984 t o streamlin e 
the syste m of storage and 
distri - bution of ricP. by 
is s u e of rice coupons to 
labourers at t,he time of 
distribution of wages to 
enable them to draw rice 
from fair price shops. In 
KaraikaI block, stock 
account of rice coupon s 
relating to 1985 - 86 were not 
made available to Audit. 
Onl y 250 coupon books were 
taken in stock against 434 
book s issued by DRDAs during 
1986 -87. Balance o f 184 
coupon books for 58 .30 
tonnes of rice remained 
unaccounted in the books of 
e xe -cut ing ag~ncies. 

In Tamil Na.du , during 
physical verf i cation in 41 



implementing agencies during 
1984-85 to 1988-89, shortage 
of 1711 tonnes of tood­
grains valued at Rs. 29.20 
lakhs was noticed. Physical 
verification of stock was 
not done ir. seven implemen­
ting agencies while in six 
others, it was done oniy 
once during 1986-87 to 1988-
89 . 

9.3 Handling and 
tatlon 

transpor-

Subsid y u pt o Rs.15 per 
quintal <r aised to Rs. 20 
from February 1986) wa s 
al lowed to meet the cost of 
tra.nspr:irtat.ion. hand! ing and 
storage charges of food-
grains. In several cases 
advance subsidy received 
from the Ministry was ad­
justed at the ceiling rates 
without limiting to actual 
expenditure. Subsidy was 
als o availed of for f ood-
grains diverted for other 
purposes. 

In Andhra Pradesh, in 
four test-checked districts, 
9,217 tonnes of food grains 
we re diverted to Public 
Distribution System. Sub-
sidy of Rs. 18.43 lakhs 
received from the Ministr y 
in respect of this quantity 
was not admissible. 

Gujarat State C i vil 
Supplies Corp•:>ra. tion wh'ich 
handled food-grains for 
distribution to labour - ers 
under RLEGP through fair 
price shops received 
Rs.195.81 lakhs as handling 
and t ransportation charges 
fr om the implementing offi-
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ces at the rate of Rs.20 per 
quintal for handling 97907 
tonnes of wheat released by 
the Ministr y during 1984-85 
to 1988 - 89 . Though trans­
portation charges were paid 
at flat rate of Rs .20 per 
quint.al, the Corpora.lion did 
not render the detailed 
accounts to th e c oncerne d 
implementing offices for the 
actual expenditure incurred 
on handling and transpor­
t.at.ion o f foodgrains . 

In Har yana , total sub­
s i dy of Rs. 16.70 l ak hs was 
released by the Deputy Comm ­
issioners, Ambala, Hissar, 
Jind and Kurukshetra to 
various Block Development 
and Panchayat. Officers 
during 1983-84 to 1988-89. 
An expenditure of Rs.2.09 
iakhs was incurred by them 
on c arriage and handling 
of wheat retaining irregu­
larly the balance amount of 
Rs.14.61 lakhs in savings 
bank a.counts instead of 
refunding the balance. 

In Jammu and Kashmi r, 
against Rs.44.18 lakhs rece­
ived by St.ate Government, 
during 1984-89 only Rs.27.37 
lakhs were released to the 
two directorates of Rural 
Develop-me nt. , Jammu and 
Srinagar . Yearwise details 
of expenditure incurred by 
the implementing agencies on 

,handling and transportation 
of foodgrains was not. avail­
able. Reasons for shor t 
release of funds and details 
o f utilization of the bal ­
ance amount <Rs . 19.36 
lakhs> were not intimated to 
Audit <J u ly 1989 >. 



In Madhya Pradesh, in 
seven districts where the 
records were test-checked, 
while carting of 5076 tonnes 
of foodgrains was done by 
departmental vehicles, 3006 
tonnes were got carted 
through contractors on pay­
ment of Rs.3.82 lakhs, out 
of funds provided for ekeou­
t ion of works during 1983-84 
to 1988-89. Development 
Commissioner adjusted 
Rs.16.16 lakhs on a ccount of 
trans-portation charges for 
the enti r e quantity of 8082 
tonnes. Thus, Gent ra 1 
assistanc e was wrongly adju­
sted without reference to 
actual expenditure. 

Orissa State Civil 
Supplies Corporation was 
paid Rs.33.60 lakhs at the 
rate of Rs.26 per tonne 
towards octroi charges on 
1.29 lakh tonnes of food­
grains upto 1988-89 though 
under the guidelines, octroi 
c harges were to be borne by 
the State Government. 

.In Rajasthan, out of 
Rs. 172.89 lakhs received 
from the Mini stry as subsidy 
for handling and transporta­
tion of foodgrains only 
Rs.93.70 lakhs were advanced 
to executing agenc ies during 
1984-85 to 1988-89. The 
department could not furnish 
detai ls of utilization of 
a mo unt of Rs.93. 70 lakhs 
advanced to various execut­
ing agencies <October 1989J. 

In Tamil Nadu, out of 
the subsidy of Rs.491.65 
lakhs released upto the end 
of r9B8-89 <according to 
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State records) the State 
Government adjusted Rs. 
456.88 lakhs as expenditure 
on 2.42 lakh tonnes of food­
grains distributed upto the 
end of 1987-88. The amount 
adjusted was worked out with 
reference to the maximum 
per-missible rate of 
Rs.150 /200 per tonne and not 
on the basis of actuals. 
The actual expenditure on 
transport, etc. had not been 
assessed at the State level. 
DRDAs, Chengalpattu~ Coimba­
tore, Madurai, Salem, South 
Ar.o~t and Tirunelveli had 
received Rs.36.65 lakhs as 
advance handling and tra­
nsportation subsidy on food­
grains during 1983-89 but 
released only Rs.3.59 . lakhs· 
to implementing agencies 
r etaining the balance amount 
of Rs.33.06 lakhs. The 
reason attributed for short 
release of funds was that 
the i~plementing agencies 
incurred the expenditure on 
transport from out of funds 
provided for execution of 
works . As a. result> the 
availability of funds for 
regular works got reduced to 
the extent of diversion of 
funds for tr a nsport charges. 

9.4 Other irregularities 

In Andhra Pradesh in 
163 works executed in the 
districts of Khammam, 
Kurnool, Ma hb oobnagar and 
Nel lore, nominees of Gr a.m 
Panchyats were supplied 
2433 .47 tonnes of wheat 
between 1984-85 and 1988-89 
as against the requirement 
of 523.33 tonnes according 
to prescribed norms resul-



tlng ln exce99 lssue of 
1910.14 tonnes of wheat <365 
per cent>. 

In Madhya Pradesh, 
Irrigation and Public 
Divlsion, off ices of 

Works 
Rural 

Engineering Services and 
Development Blocks in Bila.s­
pur, Indore and Ujjain dist­
ricts ir-regularly issued 
228 tonnes of foodgrains 
<cost : Rs. 3.50 lakhs> to 
supp liers towards payment of 
cost of building materials 
pur-chased for use in works 
and 95 tonnes (cost: Rs. 1.47 
lakhs> to transporters as 
transportation charges in 
respect of above materials. 

In Nagaland, Directo­
rate of Rural Development, 
paid Rs.53.80 lakhs to vari­
ous Block Development Offic­
ers towards foodgrain compo­
nent during 1986-87 to ·1988-
89 in addition to the food­
grains earmarked for the 
projects already received by 
them. The a mounts were seen 
to ha~e been returned to the 
Directorate by means of bank 
drafts. However, records in 
the Directorate did not show 
how the bank drafts for the 
said amount of Rs. 53.80 
lakhs were finally accounted 
for. 

In Tamil Na.du, in 15 Divi­
sions and 7 Panchayat 
Unions, labourers were 
issued 942 tonnes of common 
r i ce and superfine rice at 
Rs.2.08 to Rs.2.20 and 
Rs.2. 13 to Rs.2.74 per kg . 
against the prescribed sub­
sidised rates of Rs. 1.85 and 
Rs.2.10 per· kg. respectively 
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during 1983-84 to 1986-87. 
Likewise 11 tonnes of wheat 
was issued at Rs .2 per kg. 
against prescribed rate of 
Rs.1.50 per kg. This resul­
ted in reduction of real 
wages to the extent of 
Rs. 2. 19 la.khs. 

9.5 Empty gunny bags 

Empty bags of food-
grai ns were required to be 
properly accounted for/disp­
osed of under prescribed 
procedure and sale proceeds 
thereof credited to RLEGP 
account. In test check, 
cases of non-accountal / non­
disposal of gunny bags and 
non-recovery / non-adjustment 
of sale proceeds involving 
Rs.191.35 lakhs Cat a rate 
of two rupees per bag> were 
noticed. l l lus trative cases 
of non-accountal, non - dispo­
sal of gunny bags are given 
belo w. 

l n Gu j a r a t , t: he Gu j a. r a. t 
State Civil Supplies Cor por­
ation distributed 77090 
tonnes of fqodgrain s d uring 
1983-84 to 1988-89. Assu­
ming 100 Kgs per bag and 
va lue of two rupee s per 
empty gunny ba.g, Rs . 15. 42 
lakhs remained to be accoun­
ted by the Corporation. 

In Maha.rashtra., 
1984-85 to 1988-89 , 

during 
.5 4 . . 30 

lakh empty gunny bags remai­
ned unaccounte d re s ulting in 
unintended benefit of 
Rs . lOB.60 lakh s to s hop ­
keepers. 

In Bihar, no a c tion wa.s 
taken to dispose of 4.57 



lakh gunny bags (va lue 
Rs . 9 . 14 lakhs) by 47 out of 
63 e x ecut in g agencies . 

10 . Exec ution ot RLEGP workg 

T he programme envisaged 
c r ea ti o n of pr o ductive a nd 
dur ab le assets. Works taken 
u p un d er the pr o gramme were 
lo meet appr o priate techni­
c al s tandards and s pe c if ica­
tions . Projects wer e to be 
planned s o as to ensure an 
optimal mi x of d ifferent 
s ectoral activities leading 
to maximisation of employ­
ment and benefit to the 
rural c:;ommu nity. Road proj­
ect s were to be generally 
conside r ed only upt o 50 per 
ce nt of the c eiling limit 
available under non-ear­
marke d sectors f o r a S tate. 
The Cent ra l Co mm ittee was 
res ponsi ble f o r sanctioning 
spec ifi c work projects prep­
ared by the States . 

Spe c ifi c wo rks/act iv ities to 
be t aken up under RLEGP were 
a s under: 

Ci ) Cons truc ti on act ivities 
f o r c reat i ng durable 
asset s like rural link 
roads , pri ma ry s chool build­
in gs, dispensaries, pan­
c haya t g hars, sanitary lat­
r ines, ho u ses under I n d i r a. 
Awaa.s Yojana.' ( IAY> for 
Schedu l ed Cas t e s/ S c heduled 
Tribe s a nd freed bonded 
l ab o ur ( 1985-86 onwards) and 
Mil lion We i l s Sche me C1988-
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89) 

<ii ) Improvement 
irrigation works, 
lion / renovation 

of minor 
const.ruc-

of field 
channe l s , renovation of 
irrigation tanks and augmen­
ting exist in g ground water 
resources. 

Ci ii >Land development wo rks. 

(i v » Social forestry. 

Some of the deficien­
cies in planning and exe cu­
tion of works noticed by 
Audit a re mentioned below: 

<a> While planning pr ojects, 
a n optimal mi x of different 
sectoral activities was not 
ensured as menti o ned below: 

ln Goa, only road works 
were taken up for execution 
d uring 1983-84 and 1984 - 85. 
Of the total expenditure of 
Rs . 167.83 lak h s on vario u s 
projects 
Rs.118.37 

up to 
l akhs 

1988- 89, 
(70.5 per 

cent> were o n construction 
of roads aga in s t the ceiling 
limit o f 50 per cent . 

In 
per cent 
diture 
1986-87 

Ke ral a , 92 a n d 87 
of the tota l expen­
dur in g th e years 
and 1937 - 88 was o n 

rura. l l ink road s . 

In Po ndi c he rr y , r oad 
works were formul a ted during 
1983-84, 1984 - 85 a nd 1986-87 
in excess of the presc r i bed 

J 
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ceiling and ranged bet~een 

74 and 100 per cant. Low 
priority was given to works 
relating to land develop­
ment and construction of 
village tanks C0 . 36 and 1.37 
per cent respectively of the 
tota. l cast) . 

(b) Test check in audit 
revealed that projects invo­
lving total cost of Rs.28.54 
crores were taken up in 
States without the a pp roval 
of the Ministr y as detailed 
inAnnexure 11 . 

(c) After approval of a 
project b y the Mini stry, 
techn ical sanction was to be 
accorded ex peditiousl y by 
the competent authority in 
the State to ensure that 
projects are executed in the 
field conform i ng to appro­
priate technical standards 
and specifications. How­
ever , works c os ting Rs.24. 15 
cro r es (as detailed in An­
nexure Lil ) were executed 
without technical sanction 
in Assa.en, Delhi, Haryana , 
Hi ma.c ha l Pra.desh, Ma.dhya 
Pradesh, Orissa, Punjab and 
Rajas than. 

Year No. of houses Cos t 
planned for a.ppr oved 
const ru c tio n <Rs . i n 

lakhs> 

1985 - 86 1,57,635 15,536 . 0 2 

1986-87 2, 14, 380 2 l • 0.3 5 . 3.5 

1987-88 1,03 , 515 10 , 9 9 9 . 3 .'3 

1988-89 1, 18,038 13 ,064.50 

5 , 93,569 60,636.20 
---------- -- --- --- --

2 7 

11. I nd l ra Awaa9 Vojana 

11. 1 Phy g l ca l targets and 
achievements 

Construction of ho u ses 
for the poorest of the poor 
compr ising SCs/STs and freed 
bonded labourers was taken 
up as a major activity under 
RLEGP from 1985 -86. 

The habitat con c ept' 
was to be f o l l o we d f o r 
implementation of the 
h o using proje c ts . Thi s 
implied pr o per c lus te ring 
and arrangement of the 
houses in space for eco n o my 
of design and const r uct i on 
c ost and also f o r ensur i n g 
pro v ision of bas i c 
necessitie s s u c h as rud -
imentary d r ai nag e t o ilet s , 
means of \.,iast e d i spos a l, a 1 1 
weather lin k roa d s et c . 

As pe r r e cord s o f the 
Ministr y , yearwi s e p o s i t i o n 
of the num be r of hous e s 
planned for co n s t r u c ti o n , 
a.pprove d •::a s t, ho•;se~ 

actua ll y c on s t r u c ted and 
expend it ure inc urr ed , we r e 
as under: -

Number E>< pen -
of hous e s di t ure 
constru- <Rs. in 
r:: t e d la k hs ) 

51.40 6 5 , 768 . 9 5 

1, 5 1, 812 14,797 . 2 2 

1,64,055 16, 7 .30.26 

1, 37 . 43.5 13,949 . 3 1 

5, 0'4, 708 5 1, 2 45 . 7 4 
--- ----- - -- -- ------ - - -



Irregularities noticed 
during test check of records 
of execution of works in the 
St a t es under I n d i r a. Aw a.as 
Yojana <IAY) are mentioned 
below: 

The Ministry prescribed 
the ceiling limit of unit 
cost under IAY at Rs.9,000 
<Rs .6000 on construction of 
house and Rs . 3000 on infras­
tructure like internal 
roads, electricity, water 
supply, drainage etc.) in 
ordinary areas and Rs. 10,800 
CRs . 7 ,800 on construction of 
house and Rs.3,000 for infr­
astructure> in hilly areas 
during 1985-86 and 1986-87. 
The limit was correspond­
ingly raised to Rs. 10,200 
<Rs .7 ,200 + Rs.3,000) and 
Rs.12,000 <Rs.9,000 + 

Rs.3,000) from 1987-88. 

In the fol lowing cases, 
unit cost exceeded the 
prescribed ceiling: 

Andhra Pradesh: In 
"Dontala' housing project 
<District Ne! lore) consist­
ing Qf 179 houses assistance 
provided was Rs.7,200 per 
house and Rs . 3,000 for inf-
ra.s true t;ura. l f a .c i I it i es. 

Plain area 
Rs. 

Pha.se 9120 
I I Phase 9720 
I I I Pha.se 10200 

Due to change in design and 
provision of costlier item, 
unit cost exceeded the pres­
cribed ceilings in wor k s. 
Total excess expenditure was 
Rs.2.51 lakhs. 

Haryana: 1757 houses were 
construct ed at a cost of 
Rs.192. 19 lakhs during 1985-
86 to 1988-89. The detailed 
estimates and design for the 
houses were not got approved 
from the competent autho­
rity . Unit cost worked out 
to Rs. 10,939 against the 
admissible unit cost of 
Rs.6,000 . No expenditure 
was incurred on creati on of 
infrastructural facilities 
like drainage etc. for which 
Rs.3,000 per house was ad­
missible. Excess expendi­
ture worked out to Rs.86.77 
lakhs which was main ly due 
to deviations from specific­
ations in construction of 
houses . 

Karnataka: Under the 
scheme, release of grants 
was based o n cos t per house 
fixed by Central Government 
in al 1 the three pahses. 
The unit costs fixed were as 
under: 

8 I a.ck cotton soil Hill;i ~ 
Rs. Rs . 

11000 10800 
11600 11400 
12000 12000 

-- ----------------------~----------- - --------------- --- -----

It was no ticed that the 
actual cost of houses canst~ 
ructed was generally less 
than the p rescribed unit 
cost as verified from the 
measurement books and work 
bi! ls relating to Belgaum, 
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Kolar and Shimoga districts . 
In Belgaum and Shimoga 
districts there wa s a saving 
of Rs.21.12 l akhs as per the 
expenditure statement of 
Karnataka Land Army Corpo ­
ration <K LAC ) to whom the 



work was entrusted. 
amount was not refunded 
Government. 

This 
to 

Against a requirement 
of Rs. 1057.57 lakhs for "the 
project in I I Phase, an 
amount of Rs.1114.36 lakhs 
was r eleased to KLAC. Excess 
amount released, Rs.56.79 
lakhs had not been refunded 
to Governmen~ (June 1989). 

11.2 Infrastructural facili­
ties 

Andhra Pradesh: In 182 hous­
ing colonies in the dist­
ri c ts of Khammam, Krishna, 
Kurnool, Mahaboobnaga~ and 
Visakhapatnam, viable habi­
tats were not developed and 
colonies were not provided 
with required infrastruc­
tura I facilities such as 
internal roads, electricity, 
water supply etc. Cluster 
approach of providing a 
minimum of 25 houses in each 
colony was not adopted in 65 
colonies out of 193 housing 
colonies taken up in three 
districts during 1985-89. 

Funds amounting to 
Rs.84.60 lakhs provided for 
creation of infrastructural 
facilities in five districts 
were diverted for construc­
t ion of houses taken up over 
and above tho s e sanctioned 
during 1985-86 to 1988-89. 
In four housing projects in 
Kurnool district, Rs.2.10 
lakhs earmarked for infrast­
ructural facilities were 
diverted to meet expenditure 
on additional facilities in 
houses not contemplated in 
the approved design. 

Karnataka: At the 
March 1989, out 
houses <costing 

end of 
of 604 
Rs.58.71 
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lakhs> 446 houses remained 
un-occupied for periods 
ranging from seven to 26 
months, due to lack of basic 
amenities. 

Maharashtra: In Ra i gad 
district, amenities like 
electricity, latrine, drink­
ing water, approach road 
were not ~rovided for 470 
houses constructed in 1985 -
8F. despite availability of 
funds of Rs.14. 10 lakhs 
exclusively for infrastruc­
tural development. Ameni­
ties like drinking water, 
electricityi approach roads, 
etc. were not provided in 
the houses constructed under 
"IAY' in Puna district. 

Rajasthan: Out of 2097 
dwelling units, completed 
during 1985-86 to 1988-89, 
at a cost of Rs. 180.34 lakhs 
under 'IAY' in Banswara 
<1244 units) and Sawai­

Ma.dhopur C.853 units>, 1296 
dwelling units were lying 
unoccupied <March 1989) 
since their construction 
during 1985-89 due to non­
provision of infrastructural 
facilities and construction 
of houses at places far away 
from the villages in Saw~i­

Madhopur district and due to 
construction of houses with­
out taking into consider­
ation local environment and 
living habits in Bans wara 
district. 

Tamil Nadu: Funds provided 
for infrastructural facilit­
ies were diverted for other 
purposes as indicated i11 the 
fol lowing cases: 

< i) ln 74 Pancha.yat Unions 
Cin Coimbatore, Dharmapuri, 
Dindigul, Madurai, South 
Arcot and Tirunelveli distr-



icts) funds were utilised 
for construction of 131 
additional houses, 150 comm­
unity centres, workshed, TV 
room, park, shopping complex 
at a cost of Rs.45.68 lakhs . 

( ii) In 63 Panchaya.t Unions 
(in the districts of Ching­
alpet, Coimbatore, Dindigul, 
Madurai, North Arcot, Salem, 
South Arcot and Tirunel­
ve l i), 4156 ho uses were 
constructed without latrines 
utilisirg the entire amount 
of the estimates including 
pr ov ision o f Rs .1, 050 to 
Rs.1300 mean t for latrines. 
Subsequently , a sum of 
Rs.30.03 takhs meant for 
inf rastructure was spent 
towards cos t of construction 
of lat ri n e s i n 2766 houses. 

(iii) I n 94 Panchayat Unions 
<. i n the districts of Co imba­
tore , Ma durai, North Arcot, 
Peciyar , South Arcot a.nd 
Tirunetveli) a~d i tional 

expenditure to t he extent of 
Rs . 65.95 l akhs over and 
above th e unit cost of 
Rs . 6 ,000 to Rs .7 ,800 was in ­
curred on constr uction o f 
5943 houses on extra items 
like sitout, inner ce men t 
plastering, cemen t flo or in g , 
etc . The extra e x penditure 
wa s met out of funds ~rovid ­

ed f or deve lopment of infra ­
structural fa cilities . 

CivJ The facilit y of s moke -
l ess chul Lah was not provi d ­
ed in 2 ,900 houses construc­
ted during 1984-85 to 1988 -
89 by 22 Panc haya t Unions in 
the districts of Co imbato re, 
Mad ura i, N.n·th Ar co t and 
South Arcot. 

Uttar Prade9h: Sanitary 
latrines we re not pro v ided 
in 13 4 67 house s out of 32227 
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houses constructed in 27 
districts during 1985-86 to 
1963-89. Site development 
work was not done for 3322 
houses out of 14705 constru­
cted in Aligarh, Azamgarh, 
Banda, Deoria, Faizabad, 
Meerut and Varanasi dist­
ricts between 1985-86 and 
1988-89. 

11 .3 Defective congtruction 
and non-occupation of 
houses 

Details of materials to 
be utilised in construction 
of houses under Ind ira Awaas 
Yojana and fa c ilities to b e 
pr ov ided in the houses have 
been specified in the manual 
of RLEGP . The houses we re 
to be a l l o tted to the benef-
iciaries 
co mp leted. 

a.s soon a.s 

During test c heck it 
was observ e d that houses 
were n ot con s tructed accord ­
ing to the spec ifi cations. 
There were defay s in allot­
ment of houses to the b e n e ­
fi c iaries as detailed be lo w: 

Karnataka: I n Bangal ore , 
Bel la r y , Chi c k maga lu r, 
Hassan. Shimoga and Tumkur 
districts const ruc tio n of 
158 houses at a cost of 
Rs. 15.36 lakhs by Kar n ataka 
Land Army Corpo rati on did 
not meet the technical spe• 
c ifi ca tion s as revealed 
during departmental inspec­
tion~ The defects included 
leak y roofs, weak found-
ation, cr a cks in wall s . 
Though Ka rnataka Land Army 
Corpora tion was to unde rta ke 
repairs, there we re no r eco­
rds to s h o w that the re pair s 
were got do ne and that they 
were complete and s ati sfac­
t o r y . Detai I s o f al lo tm e n t. 



and o cc upation of these 
hou s es wer e not furnished to 
A1J d it. 

Heghalaya: Government of 
India re leased Rs . 79.50 
lakhs for con s truction of 
1010 housing units . Th e 
State ~overnment utilised 
Rs .64.76 lakhs and construc­
ted 391 houses during 1986 -
87 to 1988-89 ( upto December 
1988 ) . The units were not 
constructed as per prescri­
bed specificiation and appr -
oved estimates. Fac ilities 
like smo keless chullahs, 
plastic water filter, pour­
flush latrines and sullage 
disposal system were not 
prov i ded. The plinth area 
was also reduced. 

Rajasthan: Out of 314 hous­
es completed in Panchayat 
Samitis, Gangapur City, 
Pall, Shahpura and Talwara 
during 1985-86 to 1988-89 
Latrines and bathrooms were 
not provided in 268 houses. 

Uttar Pradesh: In five 
districts,72 houses constru­
cted between 1985-86 and 
1986-87 at a cost of Rs.4.32 
lakhs col lapsed reportedly 
due to the use of inferior 
material and poor workman­
ship. Out of 13372 houses 
constructed upto March 1988 
in 10 districts, 1873 houses 
(cost Rs.174.89 lakhs) had 
not been occupied by the 
beneficiaries, <April 1989> ; 
of these 1241 houses remain­
ed unoccupied tor more than 
two years. 

11.4 Non-production/non­
maintenance of records 

Andhra Pradesh: Measurements 
of works executed including 
construction of houses/ 
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infrastruct ura l faci Ii ties 
were not rec o rded in respect 
of seven housing col onies in 
Kurnool district reported t o 
have been c ompleted during 
1985-86 and 1986-87) a f ter 
inc urring an e xp enditu r e of 
Rs.29.41 La.k hs. 

Rec o rds rel ati ng to 
al Lotment /occupation of 
houses were not available in 
Anda.man and Nic obar ls land s 
Cin respec t of 60 houses 
const ructed in Car Nicobar 
block), Andhra Pradesh i n 
an y of the test checked 
districts, Ma.hara.shtra. C. Ra.i­
gad - 628 huts and Pune 
302 huts >, Na.ga.la.nd C41 0 
houses constructed at a cost 
of Rs.47.76 la.khs ) , Orissa. 
( 18139 houses constructed E t 

a cost of Rs.2162. 45 Jakhs ) 
and West Bengal C1505 houses 
constructed by Fisher y Offi­
ces till March 1989 > 

Gujarat: The Taluka Devel o p ­
ment Officer, Godhra wa s 
reported to have s pent 
Rs. 13.73 lakhs on construc­
tion of 163 houses in six 
vii lages during March 1986 
and March 1987 . However, 
vouchers and other related 
records were made available 
for Rs.6.22 lakhs only; the 
records for the balance 
amount of Rs.7.51 lakhs wer e 
not made available to Audit 
as these were stated to be 
in police custody in connec ­
tion wi~h investigation of a 
complaint. 

Hal: yana: There were no reco ­
rds to indicate the manner 
of selection of benefi­
ciaris, allotment of houses 
and involvement of the bene ­
ficiaries in the construc­
tion of houses in respect of 
1757 houses constructed in 



Ambala, Kurukeshetra, Jind 
and Hissar at a cost of 
Rs. 192. 19 lakhs during 1985-
86 to 1988-89. 

12. Social forestry 

With a view to improv­
ing the forest cover and 
providing maximum benefit to 
the rural poor, 20 per cent 
of RLEGP funds (25 per cent 
from 1986-87 ) were to be 
earmarked for social fores ­
try. Social forestry work s 
could be taken up on Govern­
ment and community lands, 
road sides, canal embank­
ments, degraded forest land, 
etc. Farm forestry was 
al lowed on l ands belonging 
to SCs/STs, freed bonded 
labourers and all al lottees 
of l ands i.e. cei I ing sur­
plus / bhoodan/waste land / 
Government lands and on 
lands for whi c h tree pattas 
had been granted. The cos t 
of maintenance of plantation 
on community land was to be 
met from the RLEGP funds 
upto three years from the 
year of plantation. 

12. 1 Shor t fa l l i n a l l o cat i on 
of funds/expenditure 

During the four years 
from 1985- 86 to 1988-89 for 
whi ch figures were made 
available by the Mini st ry 
the percentages of al loca­
tion ior social forestry 
were 11.11, 14.19, 13.79and 
11.52 as against the pres­
cr ibed allocation of 25 per 
cent of the total a l located 
re9ource9. 

12.2 Non-maintenance of 

to 

records 

It was noticed that due 
nJJn-maintenance/improper 
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maintenance of basic recor­
ds, the reported a.chieve­
ments could not be verified 
in Audit in several dist­
ricts test checked as men ­
tioned below: 

Haryana: 25.37 lakh plants 
were reported to have been 
raised during 1985-86 to 
1988-89 in Ambala, Hissar, 
Jind and Kurukshetra dist ­
ricts. However, Khasra numb­
e rs of the area selected for 
plantation were not 
ted on any of the 
rolls for plantation 
such authenticity of 

indica.­
muster 

a.nd a.s 
planta-

tion cou ld not be vouched in 
audit . 

Jammu and Kashmir: Expendi ­
ture of Rs. 11. 23 lakhs in c u ­
rred by the b l ocks during 
1964-85 to 1988-89 cou ld n o t 
be vouched as initial recor­
ds re l a ting to this co mpo­
n en t were not main tained by 
bloc k o ffice s, R.S . Pura, 
Ramnagar, Udhampur, Samba , 
Vijaypur and Sogam . 

Kerala: Rupees 15 2 . 37 l akhs 
were released for· social 
forestr y works to Ernakulam, 
Kottayam and Palghat dist ­
ricts during 1985- 86 to 
1987-86 but records showing 
the species-wise det.ails of 
seed lin gs raised, survival 
rate o f seedlings etc. were 
not made availab l e . 

Heghalaya: The Divisional 
Forest Offi cer , Social Fore­
stry , Will ia.mnaga.r received 
Rs.5.52 lakh s from DRDAs, 
Tura and Wil liamnagar for 
raising nurseries and creat­
ion of plantation. The 
division did not maintain 
nur s ery regjster and planta­
tion journal and as such the 
actua l work done could not 
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be verified. 

Rajas than <Banswara 
Bhilwara districts): 
lakh seedlings were 
during 1987-88 and 
at a cost of Rs.3.50 

and 
12.91 

raised 
1988-89 

la.khs. 
The details of distribution 
of seedlings was not avail­
able in the Divisional 
Forest Offices. 

Ta•il Nadu: A total expe~ 1-

lture of Rs.2121.68 lak~s 

was incurred on social fore­
stry during 1985-86 to 1987-
88. Proper accounts giving 
details of names of villa­
ges, survey number of lands, 
on which the planting was 
ra.ised etc . were not mainta.­
ined by the Panchayat Unions 
for the seedlings raised, 
pl'a'nting done and expendi­
ture incurred till July 
1987. The figures reported 
in 'the periodical returns 
had no basis on records. 

12.3 Survival rate of plant­
ation 

Assa• (so•e blocks ot 
Cachar, Jorhat, Kamrup, 
Karbl-Anglong and Nagaon 
districts>: Expen~iture of 
Rs.19.22 lakhs was incurred 
on plantation during 1985-86 
and 1986-87. While surviva. l 
rate of plants wa.s nil in 
a. l 1 b 1 o c k s o f f o 1J r d i s t r i c t s 
the percentage of survival 
in three blocks of Karbi ­
Anglong was ·upto 34 per 
cent. 

Haryana: The department had 
not maintained re co rds of 
survival rate of plant.a-
t.ions. However, according 

information 
department. 

rate ranged 

to provisional 
furnished by the 
the survival 

betwee n nil and 50 
in respect of 14 
<Ambala: 3, Hissar : 

~ cent 
projects 
3, .Ji nd: 

3, and Kuruk s hetra: 5) invo­
lving Rs.6.42 !akhs. Reas­
ons for high rat& of mo rta-
1 ity were not intimated. 

Pondlcherry: Against 7600 
and 11020 saplings planted 
in two blocks during 1985-
86, the s1;.rviva. l in 1966-69 
was 3627 and 4836 respec­
tively. Surviva l wa.s nil in 
respect of al 1 30,000 fuel 
saplings planted in April 
1988 in Karaikal. 

Punjab: l n 290 vi l 1 ages of 
17 blocks of five test chec­
ked districts, out of 16.66 
lakh plants planted between 
1983-84 and 1988-89, 7.59 
lakh plants survived. Agai­
nst survival norm of 70 per 
cent prescribed by the State 
Government, survival rate 
was 46 per cent. 

Slkkla: 
plants 

Out of 14.53 
pla.nted in 

l a.kh 
581 

hectares during 1985-86 to 
1988-89, only 50 per ~ of 
the plants survived . 

Taml l Nadu: Out of 137.62 
lakh seedlings planted dur~ 

ing 1985-86 and 1986-87 in 
83 Panchayat Unions, only 
19.11 lakh plants <14 per 
cent) survived. Surviva. l 
rate was nil in 14 Panchayat 
Unions out of 20 test chec -

in three districts. 
Thus the expenditure of 
Rs. 20 .73 lakhs in raising 
~he plantation proved unpro­
ductive. 

Uttar Pradegh: The s1Jrvi-
val rate was ni 1 to 40 per 
cent in respect of planta ­
tion raised in 218 hectares 
in Azamgarh , Mee rut and 



va ~snasi di s tricts 
1985-86 and 1986-87. 

during 

12.4 Other irregularities 

Andhra Pradegh: The 
Officer, ln t egra.ted 

Project 
Tribal 

Development Agency, Palon­
cha, Khammam district and 
the Krishna District Sche­
duled Castes Services Coope­
rative Society irregularl y 
inc urred expenditure of 
Rs.87.82 lakhs out o f prog­
ramme f unds towards mainte ­
na nc e charges of plantations 
o n lands belonging to indi ­
vi duals and for supply of 
o i l engi nes, electric 
mo t o rs, bulls and bullock 
carts to the beneficiaries 
during 1985-86 to 1988-89. 

Social forestry 
s c heme was not implemented 
during 1983-84 and expendi­
ture during 1984-85 was 
negligible . The expenditure 
of Rs.84.61 lakhs incurred 
during 1985 - 86 was on unap­
proved schemes. Rupees 
79.78 lakhs were spent in 
e x cess of p r escribed norms 
during 1986-87 on plantation 
on 885.97 hec tares of la.nd 
a n d o h maintenance of six 
hec tares and plantation in 
3, 0 19 he c tares during 1984-
85 and 1985-86 respectively. 

Bihar CHuzaffarpur and Patna 
dl9trictg): Due to wrong 
selecti o n of sites in low 
ly ing areas seedli n gs valued 
a t Rs . 4 .58 lakhs were washed 
awa y b y floods during 1986-
88. 

Maharasht ra: Out of 
Rs.25.42 lakhs received for 
plantation pr o gramme at the 
fag ,end of the y ear 1987-88, 
a sum of Rs.7. 19 lakhs was 
p3id b y t he DRDA, Thane t o 
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Bloc k Developmen t 
in Februrary 1988 
payment to six 
o rganisations for 

Of f i c e r s 
f o r direct. 
voluntary 

the plan-
ta t. ion wo rk done by them . 
The basis on which the reci ­
pient organisations were 
selected was not. o ~ records 
of DRDA, Thane. The gra n t 
of Rs.6.83 lakhs was disbur­
sed to them without any 
verification. Neither ins­
pe c tion of the sites nor 
monitorin g of the scheme was 
done aft~r payment of grant . 

Tamil Nadu: During ~985-86 
and 1986-87, 159. 11 lakh 
s~edlings were raised in 49 
Panchayat Unions at a cost 
of Rs.52.99 la'khs. Of them, 

· only 50 . 60 lakh seedlings 
were planted, 10.83 lakh 
seedli~gs Cpropo rti9nate 
cost Rs.4.70 lak hs ) were 
t r ansferred to othe r schemes 
while 9 . 68 lakh seedlin g s 
(cost Rs.4.50 lakhs ) were 
given awav to farmers free 
of cost. The balance of 88 
lakh seedlings had withered 
or averaged for planting 
resulting in infructuous 
expenditure of Rs.29.04 
lakhs on their raising. 
During 1987-88 and 1988-89, 
seedlings continued to be 
raised far in excess of the 
reguirements to meet finan­
cial targets without asses-
sing the availabi lit y of 
lands . This resulted in 
infructuo us expenditure of 
Rs.3.64 lakhs in 13 Pan­
chayat Unions on raising 
8.91 la.kh seedlings which 
were not planted. In 15 
Panchaya.t Unions, e x pendi­
ture of Rs.8.99 lakhs was 
incurred during 1986- 87 to 
1988-89 in excess of the 
scale prescribed for plant­
ing 20 . 82 lakh seedlings. 



Uttar Pradegh: An amount of 
Rs.127. 2 6 lakhs was spent on 
raising 421.23 lakh seed­
lings in ex c ess of require ­
ment between 1985- 86 and 
1988-89. 

13. Unproductive expendlt~re 

B l ha r : The m i nor - 1 r r i g at i on 
divisio~. Hazaribagh / Darbh­
anga suspended / dropped fur ­
the r exec ution o f 27 r eno­
vation works after inc urring 
a n expenditure of Rs. 19 .71 
lakhs ( 33 ~~ cent of the 
estimated cpst of Rs.59.45 
lak hs J d uring 1984- 89. The 
wor ks were stopped repor ­
te d I y o n the ground of dif­
f iculties in car r ying the 
material t o the site, shor­
tage o f c ement , dewater i ng 
p roblems e t c. 

Haryana: In Ambala. dist­
r i ct, expenditure "of Rs . 4 . 76 
lakhs was incurred during 
Ma r c h 1985 to J ~ ne 1986 on 
e a rth work, br ~ dges and 
c ulve r t s of three link 
roads. Thereafter, the 
wo rks we r e stopped repor­
t edl y due to non-availabi-
1 ity of funds. The work s 
were le f t incomplete and the 
expenditure had remained 
unproductive. 

Kerala: ln ldukki distri ct , 
a project for rest o ration of 
e cosystem to be implemented 
i n five years from 1985- 86 
wa s s a nc t ioned b y the Cent ­
r al Gov e r nment in September 
1985 a.t Rs.445 . 73 lakhs. 
Administrative sanction f or 
the pr•:>je c t wa.s issued -by 
the Sta te Go vernment in 
No:> vembe r 1985. Soil and 
mo isture conservation and 
f o dder devel o pment in 29 , 700 
h ec t a r e s o f l a nd o f diff e-
i' e n t c.s t e g1:n ies in l du kk i. 
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catchement area were the 
main activities to be taken 
up under the project. The 
Forest Department utilised 
Rs. 110.45 lakhs <Rs.80.56 
lakhs in cash a.11d Rs. 29. 89 
lakhs worth of foodg r ains > 
during 1985-86 to 1988-89 . 

As the implementation 
of the project d~d not prog­
ress as envisaged , the State 
Go vernment submitted a revi­
sed project but it was advi­
sed by Central Go vernment to 
close the project. lt was 
decided to close the project 
after fourth year of its 
implementat i on. The State 
Government failed to carry 
o ut in depth study of the 
feasibility and viability of 
the project, taking into 
account the special nature 
and terrain of the areas 
before submission of the 
project to the Ministry for 
approval. ·commencement of 
the project without adequate 
investigation led to total 
investment of Rs. 110 . 45 
lakhs largely remaining 
unproductive . 

Madhya Pradesh: ln Shivpuri 
dis·trict, 18 stop da.ms were 
constructed at a cost of ' 
Rs.9.22 lakhs before the on 
set of monsoon, 1988 . The 
stop dams could not be put 
to use till March 1989 as 
th~ earthen sides of the 
dams were washed a way during 
rains as the flank protec­
tion walls had not been 
constructed for wa nt of 
admin i strative ap~ro val . 

Maharashtra: Five road wo r ks 
were abandoned i n Januar y 
198 8 b y Empl o yment Gurantee 
Sche me Division, Nagpur 
after incurring e xpenditure 
of Rs.3 . 8 7 lakhs. 



Tamil Nadu: The State Depa -
rt.ment. undertook construc­
t ion of a tank at Eran­
d a I a i - Pa r· a. i V i I l a g e <. D i n -
digul district> in 1984 to 
benefit. a dry ayacut of 250 
acres. The Dindigul Munici ­
p a l i t. y ob j e c t. e d C. Feb r ua r y 
1985> to the cons truction in 
Februar y 1985 on the ground 
that it would block the flow 
of wa.t.er into its sou.rce ·of 
water supply. The work was 
completed in March 1987 at a 
cost of Rs.32.41 lakhs and 
on orders from the State 
Government it was handed 
over to Municipality in 
October 1987. As no new 
ayacut was developed, the 
expenditure on the work 
remained unfruitful. 

Ut tar Pradesh: l n Ra.e 
Barel i district, 251 kms. of 
roads constructed by the 
Public Works Department at a 
cos t of Rs . 491 . 19 la k h s 
during 1983-84 were unservi ­
ceable even for pedestrian 
traf~ic due to defective 
construction. The State 
Government had sanctioned 
Rs .200 lakhs in March 1989 
for upgrading the roads. 

14. Non-aaintenance 
assets 

of 

The assets created 
under RLEGP were to be 
maintained b y the States. 
Ne c essary allocation for the 
purpose was to be made in 
the State budget and detail­
ed instructions for mainten ­
ance of . assets to be issued 
b y the State Governments. 
The assets for the maintena­
nce of whi c h regular system 
and funds we ~e o rdinarily 
n ot available could be main ­
tained by the DR~As from the 
10 per c ent of the alloca -
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tions permissible f or mai n -
tenance of assets under 
NREP. However, no budget 
provision/resources had been 
made / provided for proper 
maintenance of assets crea­
ted under the programme to 
the e xec1; .. t i ng ageni::: i es 
test-checked in Andaman and 
Nicobar lsla.nds, Andhra 
Pradesh, Arunachal Pradesh, 
Bihar , Mizoram, Pondicherry, 
R~jasthan CBanswara, Bhil -
wa.ra., Bi ka.ner, Pa. l i a.nd 
Swai-Madhopur) and West 
Benga. l. 

Implementing agencies 
were required to maintain 
complete records of assets 
created under the RLEGP. In 
addition, ea.ch villa.ge pa.n­
c~ayat, block DRDA . was to 
h~ve a complete inventor y of 
assets created under the 
programme giving details of 
the commencement and comp­
letion of the pr o je c t, cost 
involved, benefit s, empl oy ­
ment generated etc. No such 
records were maintainRd by 
the implementing agen c ies in 
the States. 

15. Financial irregularities 

15. 1 Diversion of funds 

Test c h e ck of records 
revealed that programme 
funds totalling Rs.26. 50 
crores, as detailed in Anne ­
xure IV were utilised on 
schemes / items outside the 
scope o f RLEGP: Funds were 
irregularly utilised on 
purchase of vehi c les, road 
rollers, (urniture, air 
condit ioners, v ideo ca.mer ;: ' ' • 
hiring of buildings, 
deposit in ba~ks and 
schemes. Significant 
ularities noticed are 
cated below: 

for 
sa.v i ng 
irreg ­
indi -
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In Bihar during 1984-85 
to 1988-89, the State Depar­
tment utilised funds amount­
ing to Rs.509.42 lakhs from 
RLEGP towards purchase of 80 
cars and jeeps, 141 road 
rollers, 2 air conditioners, 
1 water cooler, 2 photo­
copiers, 1 electric type­
writer and on installation 
of intercom and computers. 

ln Karna.taka., 
Par is had, Bell ary 
Rs.60.04 lakhs was 

in Z i l la 
a. sum of 

diverted 
banks 
Zill a 

and deposited in 
and post off ices. 
Parishad, Hassan, 
Rs.26.74 lakhs for 
tion Black Board'. 

In Madhya. 

utilised 
'Opera-

Pradesh, 
Development Commissioner 
d~verted Rs.41.02 lakhs 
towards schemes for 
development of women 

the 
a.nd 

chi ld ren in rural 
during· 1987-88. 
1983-84 to 1988-89, 

areas 
During 

Rs. 18.53 
lakhs were spent by execu­
ting agencies on NREP/World 
Bank Scheme, purchase of 
jeeps, I and compensation, 
purchase of diese l pumps, 
maintenance and repair of 
jeeps, diesel for jeeps and 
wai~s of drivers. 

In Nagaland, Social 
Welfare and Fisheries Depar­
tments spent Rs.47.9~ lakhs 
on construction of anganwadi 
centres and· fishery ponds 
during 1983-84 to 1988-89. 

In Orissa Rs.7.66 l akhs 
were irregularly charged 
towards departmental charges 
for 62 work s executed bet ­
ween 1984-85 and 1986-87 by 
Lift Irrigiation Divisions, 
Balasore and Balonglr distr­
icts and Road and Buildings 
Division~ Bolangi r. Fur-
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ther, five executing agen­
cies paid Rs.4.58 lakhs 
during 1984-85 to 1986-87 to 
the Village Committe~ Lea­
ders towards over-head char­
ges at 12.5 per cen~ on the 
value of 56 works calculated 
according to schedule of 
rates ~hich were not admis­
sible. 

In Rajasthan, an expen­
diture of Rs.58 . 96 lakhs was 
irregularly transferred from 
NREP, Famine and maintenance 
and repair of road works to 
RLEGP during 1986-87 by 
Irrigation Division, Bans ­
wara and Public Works divi-
sions, Banswara, Bikaner, 
Bhilwara, Pali , Sawai-
madhopur and Sirohi. Besid­
es, 14 wo rks on which a.n 
expenditure of Rs.22.65 
lakhs had been incurred 
under NREP , were transferred 
to RLEGP where an expendi­
ture of Rs.56. 17 lakhs was 
fu rther incurred on them b y 
Irrigation Divisions, Pali 
and Sawaimadhopur . By tran­
s ferring these 14 works to 
RLEGP, the State c ould save 
its o wn share o f exp~nditure 

t o the extent of Rs.28.09 
lakhs. 

I n Uttar P radesh, DRDAs 
withdrew Rs .480. 54 lakhs 
from their personal ledger 
a c counts and invested them 
in term deposits/National 
Savings Scheme. 

15. 2 Advanceg pending adjug­
tment 

The Ministr y released 
Rs.544.67 crores to FCl 
towards the cost of food­
grains t o be supplied to the 
States for · the programme 
du r in g 1985 - 89 . Bi l Is for 
Rs.502 . 0 4 c r ores had been 



i:·ecel. ved by the Mini s t ry 
leaving a balance of 
Rs.42.63 crores wi t h the FCl 
as at the end of Mar c h 1989. 

The Mi nistry stated 
<Sep tember 1990 > that matter 
regarding non-receipt of 
bi 11 s fen the years 1986-87 
and 1987-88 were under co r­
responden c e with FC! . 

The Mini st ry relea s ed 
total amount of Rs.4 c rores 
to CAPART d uri ng 1986-87 to 
1987-88; CAPART u ti lised 
o nl y Rs.1. 73 crores t ill 
Ma rch 1989 for disbursement 
to voluntar y agencies leav ­
ing an unutilised balance of 
Rs.2 . 27 crores . A further 
release of Rs .4 .85 crores 
was made in 1988-89 and the 
unut ili sed 
CAPART at 

a.mo1Jn t 
the e nd of 

with 
the 

yea r was Rs.3.38 c rores. 

The Ministry sta ted 
< Se p t em be r 19 9 0 > t ha. t non -
1; t i I i s a. t i o n o f f u n d s b y 
CAP ART wa s due to the fact 
that not man y proje c ts could 
be approved f or implementa ­
t. i1)n ti ll Prr::1je1:: ts Sanction ­
ing Committee of the CAPART 
was set up after January 
1987 . 

The National Te c hnol ogy 
Mi ss ion on Drinking Water 
r e l eased Rs.9.38 c rores from 
RLEGP f und s to 15 States 
d u ring 1987-88 and 1988-89 
for const.ruct.ion of wa.ter 
harvesting structures. 
Ava il a ble details of utili -
sat i on showed that seven 
Stat e s t o whom Rs.5.70 
c rore s had b een released 
u t ilised o n ly Rs'.2.22 
cro re s . inf or mation regar­
ding utilisation b y other 
Sta te s to whom Rs. 3.68 
c rores were released wa s not 
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available with t~e Ministy. 

The Ministry stated 
<September 1990 ) that so me 
of the States had not furni ­
shed the information about 
low utilisation of funds 
despite reminders. It has 
been further stated that 
while no specif i c r easons 
are available for slow pro­
gress, it seemed to be due 
to lack of co~o rd ination 

between State department and 
implementing agencies. 

A test-check of recor ds 
in the States revealed that 
Rs.51.98 crores ( Anne xur e V> 
were outstanding out of the 
advances paid out of RLEGP 
funds, to various executing 
agencies. 

In these 
accounts of 

cases 
the 

detailed 
amounts 

utili sed/refund o f unspent 
balances wer& awaited. 
Illustrative instances are 
mentioned below: -

Andhra. Pradesh: 
nment 
Pradesh 

released 
State 

State Gover-
to Andhra 

Scheduled 
Finance 

c rores 
Castes Co-operati ve 
Co rporation Rs.57.72 
for construction of commu­
nity irrigati o n wells during 
1984-89. Upto 1988-89, 
14502 wells were constructed 
incurring an expenditure of 
Rs.50.95 crores. The Corpo­
ration did not furnish uti-
1 isation certificates to 
the State Government for 
Rs.39.43 crores till August 

c 1989. 

Blhar : Fund s aggregating 
Rs:27.27 lakh s were g iven to 
five voluntary agencies i n 
S inghbhum and Madhubani 
districts durin g 1984-88 f or 
execution of RLEGP work s . 

-.... 



The Sta t e Government did no t 
t e ke any a c tion to obtai n 
u~ilisation certifica tes 
from the recipient bodies 
<Apr i l 1989). 

Karnataka: Out of advance 
paid t o Range Forest Offi ­
cers during 1987-88, an 
amount of Rs.29.59 lakhs was 
outstanding in March 1989 
against Bagalkot, Belgaum, 
Hassan, Shimoga and Tumkur 
territorial forest divi­
sions, though the forest 
range officers were required 
to render the accounts for 
advances within three 
months. 

In the agriculture and 
horticulture sectors of the 
Watershed Development Prog­
ramme, amounts were drawn on 
abstract contingent biJls in 
advance for works and pay­
ment of wages to the labou­
rers. Non-payable detailed 
contingent bi I ls were to be 
submitted by 10th of the 
following month to the cont­
ra 11 ing off ice rs for check 
and countersignature in 
token of acceptance of expe­
nditure. Detailed accounts 
were. not rendered (June 
1989 ) for Rs.86.22 lakhs in 
the agriculture sector and 
for Rs.43.59 lakhs in the 
horticulture sector . 

Kerala: A sum of Rs.74.00 
lakhs <Rs.60.77 lakhs in 
cash and foodgrains worth 
Rs.13.23 lakhs) was released 
to the Executive Engineers 
Irrigation Divisions, Chit­
toor and Malampuzha for 
improvement of irrigation 
channel in Palghat district. 
Though the project was sanc­
tioned for implementation 
du1ring 1984-85, the utilisa­
tion certificates had not 
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been recei v ed by the DRDA, 
Palghat CFebruary 1989 ) . 

Punjab: Test check of the 
r ecords of the Directorate 
of Rural De velopment reveal­
ed that utilisation certifi­
ca t es for Rs.486. 16 lakhs as 
o n 31st March 1988 were 
awaited from the executing 
agencies in 12 districts. 

West Bengal Against the 
advance of Rs.340.30 lakhs 
drawn in abstract contingent 
bills by the Fishe r y 
Offices, detailed contin-
gent bi! ls for Rs.249.48 
lakhs were not submitted 
ti! I March 1~89. Adjust-
ments were pending from 
1985-86 to 1988-89. 

15.3 Excegstve admtntgtra­
tive expendltur~ 

The States could uti-
1 ise upto five per cent of 
the funds allocated under 
RLEGP for strengthening the 
staf·f and for meeting other 
administrative expenses 
including expenditure on 
contingencies, training, 
e v a. l ua. t i on , e t c • 

In Andhra Pradesh, 
though nine Panchayati Raj 
Divisions debited Rs . 50.24 
lakhs at 7.5 per cent of 
cost of works under RLEGP as 
supervision charges, the 
amount had not been spent 
and remained unutilised as 
separate work charged s t aff 
was not created for this 
pr o g r a:m me . 

I n Ke r a l a ., t he r e we r e 
no records in support of 
administrative expenditure 
of Rs.64.74 lakhs stated t o 
have been incurred by the 
Commissionerate Rural De v e -



lopment. 

In Pondicherry, the 
percentage of administrative 
expenses ranged between 13 
and 23 during 1~85-86 to 
1988-89. 

16. t1onltortns 

The guidelines envisage 
continuous monitoring and 
review of the programme at 
the central level by the 
Central Committee for NREP 
and RLEGP. In the States 
monitoring of the programme 
was to be done by the State 
Level Coordination Committee 
CSLCC > f o r Rural Development 
programmes. 

Project Approval Boards 
in the States were to under­
take periodical review of 
the implementation of the 
approved projects and to 
monito~ progress of specific 
projects. 

Periodical reports of 
physical and financial achi­
evements prescribed tor the 
States, were to be furnished 
to the Ministry to enable 
the authorities to keep a 
close watch on the quality 
and trend of implementation 
and to take c-0rrective 
measures. 

Test check of records 
and information made avail­
able by the Ministry reve~l­
ed the following short­
comings in respect of moni­
toring of the programme: 

<i> Test check of action 
taken by the Ministry on 
the periodical reports 
received from the States 
revealed that they were 
utilised mainly for compila-
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tion and consolidation of 
information. 

Cii> Though the Ministr y was 
responsible for acco r ding 
approval to projects to be 
taken up, they di~ not have 
information regarding number 
of projects taken up, compl­
eted, in progress, or aband­
oned in each State o ut of 
the total projects approved. 
No watch was a l so kept as t o 
whether the expenditure 
incurred on each projec t was 
within sanctioned limit . 

The Ministr y 
(Septembher 1990 > 

s ta. ted 
tha.t 

though they had called 
requisite details from 
tes, complete det~d Is 
many of the States were 
received. 

for 
Sta.­
from 

not 

<i ii ) Maintenance o f durable 
assets created under the 
programme was an important 
aspect. Howe ver, the Mini­
stry did not have informa­
tion system to monitor tre 
ma.intena.nce, · use etc. of the 
assets created out of RLEGP . 

(iv> Though the periodic~! 

progress reports from States 
reported area covered under 
soc~ al forestry, information 
regarding number of p l ants 
raised. surviva. l rate etc . 
was not available in most 
cases with the result . the 
Ministry could not mo~itor 

the productivit i of the 
investment on social fores­
try works. 

The Ministry stated 
<September 1990 ) that survi­
val percenta~e was not moni­
tored by them. Monitoring 
of the programme was the 
responsibility of concerned 
St.a.tes al so. 

• 



J 

• 
.. 

(V) According to the Minis­
try staff strength for moni­
toring of· the programme a.t 
the Centre was inadequate. 

lvi> Test check of monito­
ring arrangements in States 
revealed the fol lowing posi­
tion: 

State Level Coordina­
tion Committees were to meet 
a.t least once in three 
months to make a detailed 
review of the programme. 
Regular meetings were not 
held. During 1983-84 to 
1988-89 the committee met 
only once in Andhra Pradesh 
COctober 1986), Punja.b 
<December 1984> and Sikkim 
(May 1985> and thrice in 
Haryana .. ln Bihar, informa­
tion about the number ~f 

meetings held by the Commit­
tee was not ma.de available. 
ln Chandigarh, no State 
Level Coordination Committee 
or Project Approval Board 
was constituted. ln Guja.­
rat, against 112 prescribed 
fortnightly meetings that 
should have been held upto 
March 1989 the committee 
met only on 65 occasions. ln 
Karnataka. the committee 
met once in each of the 
years 1984-85. 1985-86 and 
1988-89; twice in 1987-88 
and thrice in 1986-87. In 
Madhya Pradesh. the committ­
ee met once in each of the 
years from 1983-84 to 1986-
87 and 1988-89 and thrice 
during 1987-88. l n Mahar a -
shtl'.'a, the committee was 
formed in ·Janu~ry 1985 and 
did not meet till August 
1989. In Pondicherry, only 
six meetings were held dur­
ing 1983-84 to 1988-89. In 
Tripura, there was no evide­
nce on record to ·show that. 
the committee had ever revl-
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ewed the progress of imple­
mentation of the programme. 
Monitoring was thus inef­
fective. 

17. Evaluation 

Though over five year~ 

had elapsed since the incep­
tion of RLEGP, no evaluation 
of the programme as a whole 
was carried out. 

At the instance of the 
Ministry, an evaluation 
study of implemen tatiori of 
Indira Awa.as Yojana was 
conducted by the National 
Centre for Human Settlement 
and Environment, Bhopal, 
during 1987-88. in Gujarat, 
Haryana, Madhya Pradesh and 
West Bengal. The study 
infer alia brought out: 

Opportunity to build 
mixed colonies, by const­
ructing houses for land­
less and backward clases 
under the various prog­
ramme along with SC / ST 
houses was not fut ly 
~vailed of for habitats 
i n Gu j a. r a. t • 

Families poorer than 
beneficiaries were 
01Jt • 

the 
left 

Houses were not provide d 
with water, sanitary 
f a.c:: i l it i es • 

The Indian Social Ins-
titute, New Delhi, 
a study on socia.l 
The study revealed:. 

conducted 
forestry. 

Lack of coordination 
between the Forest, Rural 
Development and Revenue 
Departments at the field 
level. The poor survival 
of plants was the dire c t 



result of sui:::h la.ck of 
coo r d i na. t i on . 

Little attention was paid 
to the marketing needs of 
poor farmers who were 
venturing into farm fore­
stry progra.mmes. 

In regard to Indira 
Awaas Yojana, the Ministry 
stated (September 1990> that 
at State level, the aspects 
about proper identification 
of beneficiaries, the design 
of the houses to be const­
ructed, emphasis on use of 
low cost technology, occupa­
tion of houses by non-target 
group though small in num­
ber, had been emphasised by 
the Department of Rural 
Development in the workshop 
of Project Directors of the 
D~DAs held in June-)uly 
1990. 

As regards social fore­
stry , the Ministry stated 
<September 1990> that with 
the decentralisation brought 
in the implementation of the 
works under the Jawahar 
Rozgar Yojana including the 
socia. l forestry works, the 
benefits would flow to the 
ruial poor in greater mea~ 

sure eliminating altogether 
the problems of lack of 
coordination between .various 
agencies. 

At the State Level the 
following evaluation studies 
were carried out. 

Haharashtra: Bureau of 
Ec onomics and Statistics 
conducted an evaluation 
stud y of the ! AV in December 
1988. The study revealed 
the following: 

The survey conducted in 
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68 blocks and 70 vil l~ges 
indicated that only 28 
per cent of the cost of 
houses was spent as wages 
as against the norm of 50 
per- cent . 

Selection of beneficia­
ries was not uniform and 
was made on the basis of 
the 1983 list of economi­
cally weaker sections and 
on the basis of data 
furnished by DRDAs. 

ln 96 cases, the benefi­
ciaries were above the 
poverty line. ln 18 
cases, the houses were 
allotted to non-Scheduled 
Castes and Scheduled 
Tr-ibes. 

ln a number of cases, 
houses were constructed 
by contractors ins­
tead by Zilla Parishads 
and Gram Panchayats. 

The Zilla Parishad and 
Gram Panchayats did not 
construct the houses as 
per the norms and specif­
ica.t i•::>ns. 

The quality' of construc ­
tion was poor. In 73 per 
cent of the houses const­
ructed, the concerned 
agencies failed to provi ­
de electric supply at the 
time of the survey. 

The Bureau concluded that 
the way in which the 
scheme was 
had defea.ted 

implemented 
the basic 

purpose of the scheme . 

Taall Nadu: Studies were 
condµcted in respect of Ci ) 
96 percolation ponds ( ii) 
rural sanitary latrines and 
<iii) so~ ial econo mi c bene -
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fits and employment poten­
tial for rural women in 
social forestry by the Eval­
uation and Applied Research 
De pa.r tmen t ( Novmbe r 1986 ), 
Additional Director CPublic 
Health) Research-cum- Action 
Project (May-June 1987>, 
and the Institute of Rural 
Development (June 1988) 
respectively. 

The studies 
the fo l lowing: 

revea. led 

Ci) In the zone of influence 
of 23 percolation ponds (24 
per cent), less tha.n 10 
wells were available which 
would mean that benefits of 
works were not spread out to 
as large number of wells as 
po.s.sible and in the case of 
five ponds the zone of inf­
luence did not contain a 
sing.le wel 1. Al location of 
funds to the districts was 
on ad hoc basis without 
taking into account the size 
of the district and its 
drought. proneness. Act ion 
taken by the Government on 
the report was not intimated 
to Aud.it. 

Out of 140 latrines 
under rural sanitary latrin­
es programme, only 24 were 
in use and the rest was not 
put to use due to social 
factors <eight per cent) and 
the engineering deficiencies 
<. 9 2 p e ·r cent ) l i k e n c n - p r o v -
ision of pans, lack of pipe 
connections, non-construc­
tion of pits etc. 

The State Government 
issued (July 1987> ins~ruc­

t ions to the District Col le-
ctors for rectification of 
such d~ficiencies. 

The study report on 
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social {ores try programme 
was not made available to 
Audit. However, it was seen 
that based on the evaluation 
report, State Government had 
issued iPstructions in 
August 1988 to avoid delay 
in payment of wages and 
grant of more tree pattas to 
women beneficiar\es. 

No evaluation was done 
in respect of three major 
activities namely, minor 
irriga.tion, rural link roads 
and group houses involving 
exvanditure of Rs. 194.75 
cr•:>res . 

Uttar Pradesh: An evalua­
tion study of the RLEGP was 
carried out by the State 
Institute of Rural Develp­
ment, Uttar Pradesh, Lucknow 
covering the period upto 
March 1988. The report 
concluded that the benefit 
of RLEGP had not fully reac­
hed the rural landless and 
that generation of rural 
employment was inadequate. 
Fol low up action on the 
study report was not initia­
ted. <August 1990). 

18. Su••lng up 

Rural Landle95 Eaployaent 
Guarantee Progra••e was 
launched in August 1983 
tor iaproveaent and expa­
nsion of eaployaent oppo­
rtunities for the rural 
landless labour with a 
view to providing guaran-
tee of employment to 
atleast one member of 
~very rural landless 
household upto 100 days 
in a year. The programae 
stood aerged with Jawahar 
Rozgar Yojana launched in 
April 1989. 



Appropriate methodology 
for identifying rural 
landless labour and oper­
ating guarantee of emp­
loyment a9 envisaged in 
the programme was not 
evolved. In the absence 
of reliable data relating 
to landless labourers in 
the States. allocation of 
regources to the States 
was made on the basis of 
population below poverty 
line, number of agricul­
tural labourers, marginal 
farmers and workers. 

Against the assessed 
annual requirement of 
Rs.3750 crores, for prov­
iding employment guaran­
tee upto 100 days to one 
member of rural landless 
labour house-hold annual 
availability of funds 
ranged between Rs.100 
crore9 and Rs.762 crores 
during the years 1983- 89. 

The maximum annual rele­
ase of Rs.762 crores 
during 1988- 89 would have 
been adequate to provide 
employment for 22 days. 
Due to constraint of 
re~ources, the Ministry 
was unable to provide 
guarantee of employment 
to the extent envisaged 
in the programme. 

Funds aggregating Rs .3140 
crores including the 
va lue of foodgrains were 
releas e d lo States during 
the y ears 1983- 89 against 
whi c h utili sation was 
about Rs.2797 crores . 

During the years 1983- 89, 
the total employment 
generation under the 
programme was 14172 l akh 
ma nda y s a gains t target of 
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13310 lakh mandays. Sta-
tistics relating to emp­
loyment generation were 
not based on muster roll 
in some States; they were 
worked out on notional 
basis by dividing wage 
component of the outlay 
by prescribed minimum 
daily wage rate. In 
certain States, expendi­
ture on material was also 
included for computing 
generation of mandays. 
Statistics on employment 
generation was thus 
inflated. 

Though the programme was 
intended for the rural 
landless labourers, acco­
rding to the statistics 
available with the Minis­
try, employ•ent of rural 
landless labourers was 
only 38 to 47 per cent of 
the total mandays genera­
ted during 1985-66 to 
1987- 88. 

For ensuring that full 
benefits of wage compo­
nent reached the workers, 
contractors/other inter­
mediate agencies were not 
to be engaged for execu­
tion of works. Test 
check revealed that works 
costing Rs.4.58 crores 
were got executed through 
contractors/ other inter­
mediate agencies. 

Cases of payment of wage s 
either at lower rates or 
at higher rates than the 
prescribed minimum rates 
of wages were noticed. 
Under -payment of wage s 
was Rs .57.18 lakhs for 
19.06 lakh ma n days in 
Rajas than. 

In test c hecked districts 
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of Himachal Pradesh, 
Karnataka, Madhya Pra-

desh, Kerala and Mahara­
shtra, Rs.366.05 lakhs 
were paid in cash in lieu 
of foodgrains at subsi ­
dised rates, depriving 
the labourers of the 
benefit of subsidy on 
foodgrains. 

Utilisation of foodgrains 
was 25.24 lakh tonnes 
against the release of 
35.15 lakh tonnes during 
1983-89. 

Foodgrains released to 
States for distribution 
to workers engaged on 
RLEGP works were diverted 
to the public distribu­
tion system, and other 
programmes/purposes in 
several States. Records 
relatjng to distribu­
tion/accountal of food-
grains were 
available to 

not 
Audit 

Arunachal 
tonnes>, 
tonnes>, 

Prci.desh 
Assam 
Bihar 

ma.de 
in 

(159 
(808 
(770 

tonnes>, Karnataka (585 
tonnes) and Tamil Nadu 
<1711 tonnes>. 

In Gujarat CRs.195.81 
lakhs>, Madhya Pradesh 
<Rs.lB.16 lakhs> and 
Tamil Na.du CRs.456.88 
lakhs>, handling and 
transportation subsidy on 
foodgrains was adjusted 
with reference to maximum 
permissible rate of 
Rs.150/200 per tonne and 
not on the basis of actu­
als. In Orissa., the 
Orissa State Civil Sup­
plies Corporation was 
a llowed oct roi charges 
a mounting to Rs.33.60 
lakhs out of RLEGP funds 
which were c l ear ly inad-
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missible . 

and Mahara­
lakh gunny 

Rs.133.16 

In Gujarat 
shtra 66.58 
bags valued 
lakhs remained 
counted. 

unac-

Projects involving a 
total cost of Rs.28.54 
crores were taken up in 
several States without 
approval of the Minis­
try. Expenditure over 
Rs.24.15 crores was incu­
rred on works without 
technical sanction in 
Assam, Delhi, Haryana, 
Himachal Pradesh, Hadhya 
Pradesh, Orissa, Punjab 
and Rajasthan. 

Under Indira Awaas 
Yojana, expenditure in 
excess of prescribed 
ceiling unit cost was 
incurred on construction 
of hous~s in Harya.na 
<Rs.86.77 lakhs> and 
Karnataka <Rs.21.12 
lakhs). Funds meant for 
providing infrastructural 
facilities in habitats 
were diverted for const ­
ruct ion of additional 
houses/providing additio­
nal facilities in Andhra 
Pradesh CRs.86.70 lakhs> 
and Tamil Nadu <Rs.141.66 
lakhs>. In Karnataka, 
out of 604 houses const­
ructed at a cost 'of 
Rs.58.71 lakhs, 446 hou­
ses remained unoccupied 
for periods ranging from 
7 to 26 months due to 
lack of bas ic amenities. 
In Uttar Pradesh, out of 
13372 houses constructed 
upto March 1988 in 10 
districts, out of 1873 
houses Ccost Rs.174.89 
lakhs> had not been occu­
pied by the beneficiaries 



<April 1989) of these 
1241 houses remained 
unoccupied for more than 
two years. 

Under social forestry, as 
against the prescribed 
allocation of 25 per 
cen·t, the Ministry . al lo­
cated about 11 to 14 per 
cent of ~LEGP funds dur­
ing 1965-66 to 1966-69. 
In Andhra Pradesh, 
Rs.67.62 lakhs were spent 
towards maintenance char­
ges of plantations on 
lands belonging to indi­
vidual beneficiaries 
which was i~regular. In 
Assam, Rs.84.61 lakhs 
were spent on unapproved 
social forestry scheaes 
during 1985-86. Rupees 
79.76 lakhs. were spent in 
excess of prescribed 
nor•s during 1964-65 to 
1966- 67 on raising and 
aaintenance of planta­
tions. In Taai I Nadu, 68 
lakh seed 1 incs r.aised 
after incurrin1 an expen­
diture of Rs.29.04 lakhs 
withered or averaged due 
to non-availability of 
land resulting in infruc­
tuous expenditure. In 
Uttar Pradesh, Rs.127.26 
lakhs were spent on rais ­
ing seedling in excess of 
requireaent. 

Instances of un-produc­
tive expenditure . were 
al so noticed. In Kera la, 
the project for restora­
tion of ecosystea in 
ldukki district was aban­
doned after spending 
Rs.110.45 lakhs. The 
project was started with­
out ade quate . investiga­
tion and planning. 
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Diversion o~ funds of 
Rs.26.50 crores in seve­
ral States to other sche­
aes/activi ties not · cove­
red under the programae 
was noticed. Out of 
this, an a•ount of 
Rs.10.66 crores was uti­
lised for the purchase of 
cars, jeeps, air-condit­
ioners, video caaeras, 
investaent in term depo­
sits and National Savings 
Scheaes. In Rajasthan, 
expenditure of Rs.58.96 
lakhs pertaining to 
National Rural Eaployaent 
Prograaae, faaine, etc. 
vas irregularly transfer­
red to RLEGP. 

Non-adjustaent of advan­
ces of Rs.51.98 crores 
was noticed in test check 
of records of several 
States. 

Monitoring of the pro­
graaae was not effective 
at the Central and State 
level&. The ftlnistry dld 
not have inforaation 
regarding nuaber of pro­
jects taken up, coaple­
ted, in progress or aban­
doned in each State out 
of the total projects 
approved by thea. The 
Ministry did not also 
have coaplete inforaation 
on iapleaentation of 
socia I forestry schea.es 
for which funds were 
earaarked. State Level 
Coordination Coaaittees 
did not aeet regularly to 
review the prograaae. 

Although the prograame 
was introduced in August 
1983, no evaluation of 
the prograaae for the 
country as a whole had 



c 

been carried out. Limi­
ted evaluation studies 
were carried out at the 
instance of the Ministry 

New Delhi 
The 

~" DEC ___ ..,, 
fO.O 

in respect of 
Awaas Yojana in 
Haryana, Madhya 
and West Bengal. 

Indira 
Gujarat, 

Pradesh 

CD. S . I YER> 
Principal Director of Audit 

Economic and Service Ministries 

Countersigned 

New Delhi 
Th• 

~ 1 OEC ~oon CC.G. SOKIAH> 
Coaptraller and Auditor General of lndia 
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Annexure 

<referred to in paragraph 7 . 3 > 

Execution of works through contractors / middlemen 

State 

Bihar 

District/executing 
agencies 

2 

Darbhanga, Hazari­
bagh, Patna and 
Va ishal i 

Haryana A•ba la and Kuru­
kshetra CP~D . B&R 
and Forest Depart­
•ents) 

Hi•achal District Fores t 
Pradesh Officers,Ohara•­

sala, Nurpur and 
Pala1pur and eight 
Pim Divis ions 

Karn.a- 7 Forest Divisions 
!.aka 

Kera la Kottaya1 <Pa I lat 
and Kadut.h1u1Jthy 
blor.:ks l 

Pal gha t.r lfannargha t. 
and A l a~hur blocks l 

!\adhya Bi lasp1J r. Indore 
Pradesh !forena, Sehore, 

Shahdo i . Sh i vp1;ri 
3nd IJ; ja in 

Period 

3 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1985-86 
to 

1988-89 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1987-88 
and 

1988-89 

1983-84 
l.o 

1988-89 

Nature of A•ount Remarks 
11ork exe- involved 
cuted <Rs. in 
through lakhsl 
contractors 

4 5 6 

7 11orks 150.31 

Purchase of 27.27 
material and 
execution of 
11or ks 

Collection and 30.55 
carriage of stones, 
extract. ion and 
Planting of nursery 
plants, excavation 
11ork of roads , 
const.rJJction of 
cu!v~rts and pro-
c1J re1ent of soling 
s t.<J ne etc: . 

143 cases of 4.40 The 11orks 11ere exec1Jt.ed· through I.he 
affores tation Head Plazdoors at the schedule 

of rates of Rs.11 to Rs. 14.30 per 
day as against. the 1ini1u1 11age rate 
of Rs. 9.80 per day. 

Constr1Jction of 25.49 
252 houses 

Const ril•: l ion of 9.52 
76 houses 

56 works 52.56 

4 ;3 

~ 

• 



2 3 4 5 6 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Forest Territorial July to Const ruction of 3.95 
Division, "arena December Boundary val I in 

l986 lOOO hectares of 
pasture develop-
1ent in Jaura Range 

"ahara- Thane!Vasundri l965-66 Construction of 7.02 
sht ra villa.ge in 90 huts 

Shahpur Talukal 

Punjab A1ritsar ,Hoshiar- 1964-65 162 vorks 10.39 
pur, Julandhar, to 
Ludhiana. and 1966-69 
Pat.ia.la 

Ra jas - Irr igation Division 1985-86 31 vorks 2.90 
than Bansvara, Pll Divi- to 

sions, Banswara 1987-86 
Pali and Sava.i-
1a.dhop1Jr 

Ta1i l Tvo Divisions and 1964-65 1732 vorks 127.46 
Na du 31 Panchayat Unions to 

1966-87 

\les t. Forest Di visions "arch Social forestry 5.98 
Bengal Birbh1i1 and Jalpa i- 1986 and vorks 

g11ri "arch 
1987 

Tot.al 457.60 

' ,. 

4 9 



State/UT 

Anda.an 
and 
Nicobar 
Islands 

Bihar 

Hiaachal 
Pradesh 

Karnataka 

K~rala 

Year 

2 

1987-88 

1985-86 
to 

1988-89 

Between 
1984-85 

and 
1988-89 

Between 
1987-88 

and 
1988-89 

1988-89 

Between 
1985-86 

to 
1988-89 

Annexure 11 
(referred to in Paragraph 10Cb)] 

List of unapproved works 

District/ 
l1ple1enting 
Agencies 

3 

South Andaaa.n 
Block (12 works) 
Pliddle Andaman 
Block C37 works) 
North Andaman 
Bl ock (11 works ) 

Forest Divissions, 
Hazaribagh,Chaibasa 
and Palmau 

11 Divisions 

Project Director 
Ila. tin shed Deve-
lop1ent Progra11e 
Belgau1 

Zilla Parishad 
Tu1kur and Belga1Ja 

Forest Departaent 

llorks unapproved/ 
substituted 

4 

Social Forestry in 
6593 hect.a.res . 

Construction of 
roads not provided 
in the sanctioned 
shelf of project 

Expenditure 
incurred 
<i n lakhs of 
rupees ) 

5 

15. 77 

184.92 

26.68 

68 pick up weirs in 28.48 
Hirahalla, watershed 
of Be lgau1 District 

Far1 ponds 22.90 

Social forestry 759.15 

50 

Reaarks 

6 

Not included in the shelf 
of projects 

Taken 1JP as substitution 
of Nala.bunds 

Executed in ' l iP.tJ of 
Pli l lion I/e ll Sche1e 

Against the a.101Jnt of 
Rs.93.36 lakhs cleared by 
the Govt. of l nd ia. for 
taking up works like be l t 
pla.ntingC.Rs.75.46 lakhsl, 
far• forestry <Rs. 13.45 
lakhs ) and administrative 
cost CRs.4. 45 lakhs ), the 
State Government irregul­
ar ly inc1Jrred expenditure 
on unapproved/ in-a.daiss­
ible i te1s of works like 
construction of cairns 
!heap of stonesHRs.99.28 



' >-

11adhya 
Pradesh 

11aha ra­
shtra 

11anipur 

Punjab 

2 

Nove1ber 
1987 and 
Janua.ry 
1988 

1984-85 
and 

1985-86 

1964-85 
to 

1967-88 

1963-84 

1985-86 
t.o 

1988-89 

.1 

Develop1ent 
Co11issioner 

Director of 
Agriculture 
11aharasht.ra. 
State, Pune 

Various execu­
ting agencies 
in the districts 
of A1ritsar, 
Hoshiarpur,Jala­
ndhar,Ludhian 
and Patiala 
- do -

4 5 

158 sericu lture 1200.00 
units and pasture 
develop1ent in 35000 
hectares 

884 Na.Ila bunding 
works 

250.09 

Works of const.ruc­
tionof roads, 1inor 
i rrigation, channels, 
school buildings, rural 
latrinesland i1prcive1ent. 
and social forestry 

Construction of 
buildings for 11ahila 
llandal 

paveaent of street/ 
dra.i n 

12.24 

21. 20 

38.72 

103 works 35.94 

51 

6 

lakhsl, construction of 
Stone Walls lRs .343. 70 
lakhs, fire line-cua­
inspection p~ths IRs.6 .09 
lakhsl, nursery for pla­
nting IRs.44.33 lakhs l, 
camping facilities 
IRs.41.36 lakhsl , 
aa intenance of plantation 
vehicles <Rs.50.39 lakhs) 
and purchase of two jeeps 
and 42 motor cycles 
lRs.25.16 lakhsl . 

ln August 1969, Instruc­
tions were issued to tra­
nsfer the expenditure to 
E1ploy1ent Guarantee 
Sche1e. The adjustments 
were pending in aa.ny 
districts . 

The construction vork vas 
discontinued fro11 1984-65 
as these were not identi­
fied by t.he Project App­
roval Board 



2 3 5 6 

Rajasth.an 1985-86 Banswara 4 sites for refore- 15.35 Sites approved by the 
to stat ion of barren Kinistry vere at Jag1er , 

1988-89 hills (Anand Sagar, Jogiaal, Khandia, Vadl ik-
Hindola1al Rohal Pana.si heda and Harendragarh 
and Shikarbaril 

Taai I 1985-86 Kinor Irrigation 107 1inor repair 14.43 
Na du ving,Publ lc Works vorks 

Oepartlent. 

West 1984-85 Z!l la Parish.ad, Roads,bridges, 227.99 Works valuing Rs. 165.77 
Benga I to Birbhu1 culverts field etc. lakhs although referred 

1988-89 were not a.pproved by the 
Central Project Approval 
Gom1ittee If.PACI. While 
works valuing Rs.62.22 
lakhs were neither 
inc luded in Annual action 
plan nor referred to 
CPAC for approval . 

Total 2853.86 _____ .,..,._ 

s z 
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Annexure I I I 
[re f e r red to in Pa r a g raph 10 Cc ) J 

Expe nd i ture i ncu r red wit h out te c hnical sanction 

Na1e of State /Di sl r icl / 
Divisions/ Execut ing 
agenciP.s 

Assa 
Cachar, Jorhat, Ka.uup, 
Karbi-Anglong and Nagaon 

Cachar, Jorhat, Ka.uup, Ka.rbi-
Anglong and Nagaon !54 bl ocks ) 

Kauup 

Deihl 

Haryana 

Hiaachal Pradesh · 

15 Pll Divisions 

"adhya Pradesh 

Bilaspur, Indore, l 14 offices 
llorena., Sehore 1 of Pll 
Sha.hdo I and 1 l rr igat.ion 
Shivpuri, Ujja in I et. r.. 

Bi laspur 9 Pll Divisions 
and Shahdo l 

YP.ar 

2 

1984-85 
to 

1986-87 

1984-85 
to 

1987-88 

1984-85 

1984-85 
to 

1986-87 

1985-86 
t.o 

1988-89 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1983-84 
to 

1988-89 

up to 
1988-89 

3 

121 road works 

727 no. of schoo ls 

Construct ion of water 
harves t. ing-cu1- fishery 
tank at Bamund i 

14 road works 

1757 houses 

61 works 

116 wor ks 

42 road works 

5 '3 

Expendi tiire 
incurred 
(in lakhs of rupees ) 

497. 12 

501. 72 lesta.imated c1Jst.l 

7.69 

79.53 1est.i1ated cosU 

192. 19 

238. 72 

237.39 

385. 36 



t 2 3 4 

Drissa 
E1ecutive Engineer , R&B up to 20 vorks 64. 40 
Rayagada and Bolangir, Karch 
Executive Engineer , ltinor 1989 
Irrigation Divis ion,Rayagada 
and Executive Engineer RLEGP 
projects, Bolangir 

Assistant Soil Conservator Between t4 vorks 9.34 
Officers, Gunupur and 1984-85 
Korapet a.nd 1987-88 

Punjab 
Alritsar , Hoshiarpur, Jalandha.r, upto !larch 43 vorks 37.81 
Ludhiana and Patiala 1989 

Rajas than 
~ mlO Divisions, Bhilvara, 1983-84 46 road vorks 163.93 

Bansvara, Pali and Savai - to 
aa.dhopur ) 1988-89 

Total 2415. 20 
---------

' 

.5 4 
I 
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Slate 

Andlua 
Pradesh 

Assaa 

Bihar 

Distr id/ 
l1pleaenting 
agencies 

2 

Visakhapalnaa 

Cachar,Jorhat 
Kauup,Karbi­
Anglong and 
Nagaon 

State Oepart­
aent 

State Depart-
aenl 

Rural Engineering 
(REOl Division, 
Patna, "uzaffarpur 
and "adhuban 

REO Hazaribagh and 
Vaisha l i and Road 
const ruction Divi-
sion, Hazaribagh 

Water Wa ys Division 
Ha za r ibagh 

"inor lrrigationm> 
Division,Hazipur 
Vaishali 

Annexure IV 

Diversion of funds 

Year 

3 

1965-66 
to 

1967-68 

1983-64 
to 

1966-89 

1984-65 
to 

1988-89 

April 
1965 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1985-86 
to 

1986-87 

1984-85 
lo 

1986-87 

1986-87 
to 

1987-88 

Aaount 
(i n lakhs 
of rupees) 

30.91 

6.10 

509.42 

lteas /scheaes on 
which funds were 
spent. 

5 

Drought relief, Coaaunily irrigation wel ls 
and social forestry under NREP and purcha­
se of aini van 

NREP works 

Purchase of 80 cars and jeeps, 141 road 
rollers, 2 ai r cor.d ilioners , 1 electr ic 
typewriter and installation of intercoa, 
etc. 

51.40 The aao1mt was irregu la.rly credited in _ 
February 1989 as State Revenue instead of 
RLEGP · 

18.00 Construction of link roads fal l ing wi thin 
t.he jurisdiction of aunicipal areas. 

6.18 Non-RLEGP works 

54.00 Raising/s t rengthening of existing cana l 
e1bank1ent and silt/jungle clearance 

20.87 Flood protection scheaes 

55 



--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
2 3 5 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Chandi­
garh 

Gujarat 

Haryana 

Himachal 
Pradesh 

Jam11J t. 
Kash11ir 

Ka ma ta ka 

Ml Division, Patna 

Block Develop1ent 
and Panchayat 
officer 

DRDA Junagarh 

State as a 
whole 

Ambala,Hissar 
and Kurukshetra 

DFOs. Bha r1our 
Dalhousie, Pa lampur, 
Dehra,Sundernagar 
and Rampur 

Eight PW 
Divisions 

B~R Divisions, 
Dehra,Dhara11sala 
and Theog 

Seven PW Divisions 

Thirteen PW 
Divisions 

Asstt.Coaaissioner, 
Develompment and 
Ja111111u and Block 
Offi r.e rs, RS Pora, 
Sogam and Ramnagar 

State Depart1ent 

1987-87 

1985-86 

June 1987 

1987-88 

1984-85 
to 

1986-87 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

2.24 

5.45 

300.00 

613.26 

l. 08 

1.69 

10.58 

2.01 

6.88 

3.83 

5.56 

14.40 

.S6 

Pay and allowances of work-r.harged st.aff 
of the Irrigation Division 

Extension of existing building of Govern-
1ent Middle School, Daduaajra 

Intensive Agriculture Produr.t.ion Progra11e 

Non-RLEGP works 

Repairs to departaental tractors and pur­
chase of boards. 

Purchase of barbed wire for fenr.ing; not 
to be 1et froa RLEGP funds 

Work done beyond the sr.ope of sanctioned 
projer.ts 

Four non-RLEGP works 

Department.a l charges on 14 works levied 
contrary to instrur.tions. 

Charged oay and allowanr.es of t.he wor ~ 
charged st.ift 

NREP llorks 

Spent on refreshments, purr.ha;e of r.ar, 
petrol, diese l and establish1ent charges. 
Part of cost. of diesel, petrol and refre­
sh1ent charges was cha rgeab IP. I. I) NREP. 
etc . 

r 
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l 

}. 

Kera la 

2 

University of Agri­
cultural Sciences 

Zilla Parishad 
Bel lary 

Zilla Par ishad 
Be llary 

Zllla Parishad 
Be I lary 

Zl I la Pat lshad 
Hassan 

Zi I la Par ishad 
Engineering 
Division, Hassan 

Bellary Division 

Zilla Parishad 
Engineering Division 
Channarayapa.tna 

18 dlstrictics 

Belgau11 Bijapur 1 

Hassan and 
districts 

Dharwad district 

Rural Develop1ent 
Departaent 

3 

!larch 
1987 

1984-65 
1987-88 and 
1988-89 

Deceaber 
1987 

1984-85 
to 

1988-89 

1987-88 

1988-89 

1986-87 

1965-86 

!larch 
1988 

1986-87 
to 

1988-8.9 

1985-86 

1986-67 

4 

15.00 

35.16 

1.80 

60.04 

26.74 

4.23 

2.44 

3.92 

18.00 

3.54 

1.06 

3.00 

. 57 

5 

Purchase and production of breeder seeds 
for supply to the Project Director 
Watershed Develof19ent Progra11e without 
approval of Govern1ent of India. However, 
no breeder seed was supplied. 

NREP works 

To pro1ote sale of Indira Vikas Patras 

Alounts deposited in banks and post 
off ices 

A1ount utilised, for 'Operation Black 
Board' Scheae 

NREP works 

Raising of depart1ental nurseries as 
against kisan nurserie: 

Erroneously charged to R~EGP 

Setting up of a revolving fund for pur ­
chase of inputs required by the far1ers. 

Recovery on account of tad work and other 
inad1issible pay1ents credited by the 
Range Forest Officers t.o 'Forest. 
Reaittances' instead of crediting it tc 
RLEGP funds. 

Sales tax on foodgrains whi ch was to be 
borne by State Govern1ent . 

Advance payaent for hiring of a private 
building to acco11odate the offices of 
Rural Developaent Depart1ent. . 



11.idhya 

Pradesh 

"ahara­
shtra 

!legha­
laya 

H!zora.a 

Nagai and 

2 

Rural Develop1ent 
Department 

Rural Develop1ent 
Depa.rt1ent 

DRDA,Trichur 

Forest Depart1ent 

Rura l Co11issioner 
Development 
~epart1ent 

Deve lopment 
Couissioner 

Elecuting Agencies 
in Bilaspur, Indore 
!!orena,Sehore 
Shahdol ,Shivpuri 
and Ujjain 

Thane 

\lest Garo Hi! Is 
Division , T11ra 

DRDA,Bungloi 
C4 BDOsl 

Block Developaent 
Officer 

3 

January 
1987 to 
July 1988 

1986-87 

1987-88 

1987-88 

1983-84 
to 

1988-89 

1985-86 
to 

1988-89 

1986-87 

1987-88 
and 

1988-89 

1986-87 
to 

1388-89 

10. 11 

t.01 

2.55 

t. 40 

6 . . 11 

41.02 

18. 53 

2. 66 

3.07 

8.00 

2.60 

58 

5 

"onth ly rent of the above build ing 

Advertise1ent charges in newspaper 

Purchase of furniture for use in the 
Co11unity Devel op1ent Blocks and Villege ­
Extension Off ices. 

\lire fencing for protecting plantation in­
side the colony of Kera la State 
Electricity Board. 

Purchase of six jeeps 

Money diverted to Sche1e for the Develop­
aent of \101en and Children in Rural Areas 

NREP , llorld Bank Sche1e a.nd other depart-
1ental works and purchase of jeeps, pay-
1ent of land -co1pensat ion aaintenance and 
repair of jeeps, purchase of diesel for 
jeeps and payaent of wages t.o drivers etc . 

NREP works 

NREP works 

Sche1e for construe tion of rural godowns 

Const.ruction of lat.ri11e-c1l&-1Jrin1; sheds in 
Govern1ent schools and colleges, contribu­
tion for construction of highschool 
b•Ji I ding Kohi1a and school bui !ding at 
Sangt.ela \lard. !lokokchung town. 



Orissa 

Pondi­
cherry 

Rajas­
than 

Sikki1 

Tail 

Na du 

2 

Social Welfare and 
Fisheries Depart-
1ents 

3 

1963-84 
to 

1988-89 

Executive Engineer, 1985-86 
Prachi Division 
Bhubaneswar 

Executive Engineer, 
Bargarh Canal 
Division 

Executive Engineer, 
R&B Division t 

Director,Soi I 
Conservation 

Karaika.l 

Banswara, Bhilwara 
Pall and Sa.wai­
aadhopur 

Project officer 
Rural Develop1ent 
Departaent and 
District Develop1ent 
officers. 

August 
1987 

1986-87 

1967-66 

1967-66 

1983-84 
to 

1988-89 

1983-64 
to 

1968-89 

14 Panchayat Unions 1985-86 
in districts of to 
Coi1batore,South 1987-66 
Arcot and Tirune-
1 ve l i 

4 

47.93 

8.05 

t.57 

5.24 

7.96 

25. 76 

8.22 

3.93 

14.96 

4.21 

59 

5 

Cons truction of Angan wadi Centres and 
fishery ponds. 

Other works 

Canal works not covered under RLEGP 

The expenditure was to be 1et fro1 State 
funds under the head 'Co11unication and 
Puri repa.irs '. 

Purchase of jeeps by diverting funds sanc­
tioned for water observation works in 
favour of DRDA, Puri 

20 drought relief works 

Six works eKecuted in urba.n a.nd 1unicipal 
areas. 

Other works,repairs and petrol charges of 
departaental vehicles and expenditure of 
capital nature in exces prescribed ceiling 
excess of 5 per cent. 

Purchase of video caaera, construction of 
staff quarters,donation to Sikki1 Footba l l 
Association and payaents to contractors 
towards their profits. 

Construction of co1po1md 111a l l for Pan­
chayat Union Office, purchase of i1ple-
1ents and pu1psets, pay1ents of electrici­
ty bit ls, etc. 



Tripura 

Ut. t.ar 
Pradesh 

2 .3 

21 Panch.aya t Unions 1986-87 
districts of Coim­
batore, Madurai, 
Nort h ~rcot , Salem, 
S11ut.h Arcot and 
Tiruo<: :v?.I i 

Kadura i, Nor th 
Arcot and Sale• 
districts 5.3 
Panchayat !Jnions 

to 
1988-89 

1984-85 
to 

1985-86 

15 Pa.nch.ayal Unions 1985-86 
in four dist ricts and 

Te l iamura Forest 
Divi sion 

DRDA, S1J I tanpur 

DRDA, Al igarh 

DRDA, Faizabad 

DRDA, Al igarh 

1986-87 

1984-85 

1985-86 
to 

1987-88 

1986-87 

1985-86 
t.o 

1966-87 

Ir riga tion Division, 1987-88 
Aza1garh to 

Irrigation 
Division, 
Sul tanpur 

four fo res t 

Division 

1988-89 

1988-89 

1986-87 
and 

'.988-89 

15.03 

28.12 

2.05 

1. 64 

387.31 

43.23 

50.00 

12.80 

10.22 

4.84 

2.69 

130 

5 

NREP works 

Qt.her purposes like percolation 
ponds, small savings and Grnup 

•Housing for SCs/STs. 

Cons t. ruction of rural sanita ry latrines 
for houses constructed under NREP(l86l and 
and THADCO ( 18l 

Construct.ion of forest. roads not connected 
wi th the progra11e. 

Invested in ter1 deposits /Nationa l Saving 
Schemes; 
Post office savings scheme 

Deposit. with t.he Kshetriya. Gra.1in Bank, 
Faizabad. 

NREP works 

~unds 1eant for constructing village rodd 
bridges were spent on 1eeting the increa­
sed cos t. of re1odelling a drain by t.he 
Ir rigation Divi sion 

Main tenance a.r.d repairs of canals 

Purchase of equip1eri t 1 I iveries for staff, 
ce1ent,pay1ent. of electricity dues and 
wages re lating t.o other sche1es. 



2 

I/est Fishery 
Bengal Offices 

Nadia 

3 

1984-85 
and 

1966-89 

1985-86 
to 

1988-69 

Total 

5 

2.67 Purchase of fry/fingerlings, fishing nets, 
a.lu1iniu1 pots, oil 

23.11 Oeve lop1ent of three fish fa.r1s in urba.n 
areas. 

2649.65 

6 1 



State 

Andhra 
Pradesh 

Assaa 

Bihar 

Karnataka 

Annexure V 

<re f e rr ed to in paragraph 15 . 2) 

Non-adju stme nt nf advances/non -rendering o f account o f 
ou~s tanding a dva nces 

Districts/ 
Divisions / 
l1ple1enting. 
agenc ies 

2 

Kha111aa 

Ku moo I 

Kahaboobnagar 

Andhra Pradesh 
State Housing 
Corporation 

State Governaent 
Andhra Pradesh 
State Scheduled 
Caste Cooperative 
Finance Corporation 

Cachar ,Jorhat , 
Kaarup, Karb!­
Anglong 
and Nagaon 

!l4dhuba.ni 
and Singhbhua 

Hassan 
and Shiaoga 

Na1e of execu­
ting agencies 
to 11ho1 adva­
nces vere 
given 

3 

DRDA 

DRDA 

13 BDOs 

DRDA 

Junior engi­
neers of 10 
block offices 

Five volunt-
ary agencies 

Assistant 
Conservators 
of Forests 

6 2 

Period 

4 

1985-86 
to 

1988-89 

1985-86 
to 

1988-89 

1984-85 

1985-86 
to 

1988-89 

1985-66 

1984-65 
to 

1988-69 

1985-86 
to 

1968-69 

1984-85 
to 

1987-88 

1986-87 

A101Jnt. of 
outstand­
ing adva­
nces 
lRs . in 
lakhsl 

5 

12.20 

7.08 

11. 96 

6. 43 

7.24 

3942.75 

6.32 

27.27 

9.38 

Reaarks 

6 

~ 



2 3 4 5 6 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Territorial Deputy Conse- 1984-85 6.89 Rs.3.66 lakhs pertained 
Forest Divi- rvator of to to the period 1984-85 
sion Bellary Forests , Bellary 1988-89 to 1986-87. 

Bagalkot, Belgau• Range Forest 1987-88 29.59 
Hassan,Shiaoga Officer 
and Tuakur 
Divisions 

Zilla Pari- Minor Irrigation 1967-86 15.57 The Division was de-
shad Shiaoga Division Shiaoga funct fro• July 1967 

Be lgaua, Bel lary, Range Forest Since 78.79 
Biza.pur, Hassan, Off ice rs 1964-85 
Shiaoga and Tut1kur 

Project Directors, Drawaing officers 1986-87 129.61 Besides this,even where 
Watershed Develop- of Agricul lure to accounts had been rend-
1ent Progra .. e, and Horiticulture 1988-69 ered nonpayab le con-
Bel lary, Bijapur, sectors of the l ingent bi I ls for 
Hassan and Tuakur Watershed Develop- Rs.159.97 lakhs were 

aent Progra. .. e pending with the count-
ersigning authorities 
(June 1969) 

Kera la Palgha.t. Executive Engi- 1964-85 74.00 This included food-
neers,lrrigation grains valued a.t 
Divisions,Chittoor Rs. 13.23 la.khs. 
and Malaapujha 

Forest Divisions, 9.10 
Kott.a.ya.• and 
Kotha1a.ngla.• and 
Special Forest 

l 
Division, Palghat 

~ Kottaya.1 Bharat Petro- 1984-85 12.96 
leua Corpora- to 
l ion Madras 1987-66 
and Indian Di I 
Corporation 

lladhya llor ena. and Co1aandant 1985-66 6.42 
Pradesh Shivpuri Land Aray, to 

Gwalior 1968-89 

Maha- Alibag Pla.ntat ion 1965-66 4.96 
rashtra officers of 

five blocks 

63 



Orissa 

Pondi ­
che rr y 

Punjab 

Rajast.han 

Ta1l l 
Na du 

2 

Pune 

Pune 

DRDA 

Korap1Jt 
and Pur i 

3 

Agricult.ure 
Developaent. 
Officer, Zilla. 
Pa.rishad, Pune 

Block Develop­
aent Officers , 
Zi I la Parishad 
(South ) Division 

Executive Engi ­
neer Zi I la 
Par ishad (South), 
P•me 

Orissa Stat.e 
Civ il Supplies 
Corp•na t. ion 

Kora.pu t Minor Irrigation 
Division,Ra.jagada 

DRDA BI ock Dev I op­
aent Offices 

Auitsar,Bhatinda, Various 
Faridkot,Ferozepur , agencies 
Gurudaspur,Hoshiar-
pur, .Ja landhar , 
Kapurthala,Ludhiana 
Patiala,Ropar and 
Sangr1Jr 

Bhi l11ara an~ 

5awa i -Madhopur 

Various Minor 
Ir r i ga t. ion 
Di vis ion 
of Pub l ic 
Works Depart­
aen t 

Panchayat Saaitis 
of Manda l, Shah­
pura and Sawa i­
Madhop1Jr 

A private 
ce1ent fac­
tory in 
Andhra Pradesh 

64 

4 

1987-88 

1986 
and 
1987 

1984-85 
and 

1985-86 

1987-88 

1963-84 
to 

1986-89 

1983-84 
to 

1987-88 

up to 
1984-85 

1984-BS 

5 

4.75 

8.34 

9.80 

11. 01 

12. 19 

12.93 

486. 16 

1. 77 

2.54 

6 

Pending receipt of de­
tailed contingent bil l 
for over sixteen 1onths 
pertaining to construc­
t. ion of 139 huts 0tc. 

Deposited Rs.1. 07 lakhs 
in excess of the esti-
1a.ted cost.. 

This was a.n 01it.st.anding 
a.1ount for the supply 
of 9650 t.onnes of cea­
ent cos ting Rs. 122. 69 
lakhs. The fact.or y 11a.s 
yet (July 1989) to 
suppl y 199.35 tonnes of 
ceaent to 11 div is ions. 

J 

" 



2 3 4 5 6 

llest Birbhu• Burd- Fishery 1985-86 249.W Out of total drava t of 
Bengal wan, Jalpal- Off ices to Rs.421.59 lakhs, 

gur i Murshida- 1988-89 Rs.340.30 lakhs (81 per 
bad and Nadia cent) were drawn in 

Abstract Contingent 
Bi lls in order to avoid 
lapse of budget grants. 

Total 5197.73 

6 .5 





Errata 

Page Column No. Line No. Incorrect Correct 

1 2 18 

16 1 8 from below foodgrain foodgrains 

28 2 32 pahses phases 

33 2 10 from below chec- checked 

37 2 14 Add the word 
'relief' after the 
word 'famine' 

45 2 4 from below delete the 
words 
'out of' 

46 Column 1 1st Add ; after 
the words 

(April 1989) 

51 Column 3 3 from below Ludhian Ludhiana 
of annex.II 

56 Column 3 1st 1987-87 1987-88 

59 Column 5 10 from below exces excess 

63 Column 3 10 Drawaing Drawing 
, . 

. .. 
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